# **Research Methods for Understanding and Supporting Decision Processes in African Cities**

FRACTAL Working Paper 5 2017

SEI Oxford



Richard Taylor, Ruth Butterfield, Sukaina Bharwani, Anna Taylor, Tahia Devisscher



## About FRACTAL working papers

This series is funded by the UK's Department For International Development (DFID) and the Natural Environment Research Council (NERC) through the Future Resilience for African Cities and Lands (FRACTAL) project, within the Future Climate For Africa (FCFA) multi-consortia programme. The overarching objective of FCFA is to generate fundamentally new climate science focused on Africa, and to ensure that this science has an impact on human development across the continent. FRACTAL's main aim is to advance scientific knowledge on regional climate responses to global change, and to enhance knowledge on how to integrate this information into decision making at the city-region scale in Southern Africa. These products have been developed to share initial findings from research in the hope of fostering dialogue, and eliciting feedback to strengthen the research. The opinions expressed are therefore the author(s) and are not necessarily shared by DFID, NERC or other programme partners.

## **Contact details**

Dr Richard Taylor

Stockholm Environment Institute Oxford Centre, 29 Grove Street, Oxford OX2 7JT, UK.

email: richard.taylor@sei-international.org

### Creative license NERC UKaid SCIENCE OF THE ENVIRONMENT

## About the authors

Richard Taylor, Ruth Butterfield, Sukaina Bharwani, Anna Taylor, Tahia Devisscher.

Stockholm Environment Institute Oxford Centre, Oxford, UK

Citation: Taylor, R., Butterfield, R.E., Bharwani, S., Taylor, A., and Devisscher., T (2017) Research Methods for Understanding and Supporting Decision Processes in African Cities. FRACTAL Working Paper 5. Stockholm Environment Institute Oxford Centre, Oxford, UK.

# Table of Contents

Executive Summary	1
1. Introduction	3
2. Methodology	4
3. Framing Decision Processes	6
i) The increasing complexity of problems	7
ii) The shift away from linear models of decision-making	7
iii) The rise of "risk" as a central concept for dealing with uncertainty	8
3. Research Methods	10
Reviews - Decision-making process methods	10
Theories of Collective Action	12
Foresight	13
Multiple Streams Framework	14
Processual Analysis	15
Applied behaviour analysis and organizational behaviour management	16
Adaptation pathways approach	
Reviews - Decision-making support methods	18
Robust Decision Support	
Structured Decision Making	20
Decision Scaling	21
Backcasting	22
Scenario planning	23
Indicator approaches	25
4. Discussion	31
What framework is appropriate for the decision space?	
Considering costs	
Urban applications	
Typology of learning	
Uncertainty	
Being aware of the governance context	
Capacity needs	
Information perception	
Practicalities	
Mixed method approaches	
Methods in relation to framing themes	

Links to climate services	
5. Conclusion and recommendations	38
References	41

### **Executive Summary**

This Working Paper reviews 12 decision-making methods to explore how different approaches may lead key people working in cities and surrounding urban areas of Southern Africa to make better-informed decisions about adapting to climate change. The review covers both decision-making *process* methods – that is, those that describe and provide insights about empirical cases of decision-making- and decision-making *support* methods – those that analyse normative dimensions of how a decision could be made.

The review provides information for Future Resilience for African CiTies and Land (FRACTAL), which aims to address the challenge of providing policy-makers in the region with accessible, timely, applicable and defensible climate information. FRACTAL is designed to work across disciplines within the both natural and social scientific communities, and to foster strong collaboration between researchers, city government officials, ministers and other key decision makers in southern Africa. As a result, this review provides guidance for selection of methods that may enhance outcomes, and lead to greater understanding of decision-making processes at the city-regional level within Africa – for the benefit of FRACTAL partners, designated researchers embedded in cities, and, ultimately, Africa's people, who are, by definition, increasingly urban dwellers.

The review presents key conceptual and theoretical insights drawn from multiple disciplines. The analysis frames the broader discussion in the context of both the use of relevant knowledge, and the prevailing policy-science interface in decision making. The report argues that three themes increasingly characterise the nature of contemporary decision-making:

- the increasing complexity of problems the rise of so-called "wicked" problems.
- the necessary shift away from linear models of decision-making.
- the rise of "risk" as a central concept for dealing with uncertainty.

Many of the 12 reviewed methods link closely to one or more of these themes. The analysis here offers observations, and raises questions for further investigation. Key points include:

- 1. Although the included methods have been applied to a very wide range of decision types, it is notable that many have not been used in urban contexts or only in limited cases.
- 2. Many of the methods reviewed are participatory and iterative in nature, and therefore, psycho-social constraints may affect the accuracy, reliability, and credibility of information used in decision-making processes.
- 3. Many methods are time- and resource-intensive. Analyses that require considerable investments of financial resources, technological capacity and human capital, should be used only where necessary, to ensure better-targeted decision support.
- 4. The learning outcomes from the methods reviewed are diverse, and would require further investigation were they to be used as a basis upon which to select a decision method.
- 5. The use of multiple methods is a possible approach, although this should be balanced with the potentially increased costs (e.g., for data collection), especially if stakeholders are involved, and the additional burden falls on them.

In addition, the working paper considers how these decision-making methods can contribute to the expanding field of climate services. Interestingly, the authors find a lack of medium- to long-term climate services applicable to the urban African context: thus, this is an important gap that FRACTAL can fill. The paper provides examples of possible decision-making methods that might address existing FRACTAL research questions. The findings offer concrete next steps for FRACTAL as it moves forward.

### **1. Introduction**

This report examines decision-making methods that may be incorporated into climateresilient planning and development in southern Africa's urban regions. It explores the strengths and weaknesses of various decision-making approaches in the context of climate change and its related challenges. The report addresses:

- How the availability and type of climate information can influence the choice of the decision-support mechanisms.
- The degree to which methods can be inclusive, robust, cost-effective, context-relevant, and informed by climate information.
- The limits of using climate information in different decision-support contexts.

This review was undertaken for Future Resilience for African CiTies and Lands (FRACTAL), a four-year project that aims to advance 'decision-relevant' scientific knowledge about climate change to support medium- to long-term planning and development in southern Africa's cities and urban regions. The review offers guidance for selection of methods to better understand African city-region-level decision-making processes, for the benefit of FRACTAL partners and designated researchers embedded in cities.

The review addresses broader FRACTAL aims, including:

- Building the evidence base for 'good practices' on climate-informed decision-making particularly related to how water, energy and food issues are likely to unfold over the next 40 years.
- Fostering strong collaboration between researchers, city government officials, ministers and other key decision makers in southern Africa.
- Working across disciplines within the both natural and social scientific communities,
- Improving decision-making, engaging with decision-makers, and supporting the monitoring and evaluation of relevant policy-making issues that arise in the climate change context<sup>12</sup>.

The review covers both decision-making process methods and decision-making support methods that are multidisciplinary in scope, and that have been applied in both the public and private sector to ensure a broad range of methods are considered that might be useful for application in the FRACTAL project. We make a distinction between the two types of methods as follows: **Process methods** aim to analyse empirical cases of decisions that have been made or are being made (either retrospectively or in real-time) in order to describe and better understand how decisions were reached. By contrast, **support methods** aim to provide analyses of how a decision between various options could be made (i.e., prospectively): these are methods that typically use rigorous and tested, formal approaches.

<sup>1</sup> The project is funded by the UK's Department for International Development and the Natural Environment Research Council, and is coordinated by the Climate Systems Analysis Group at the University of Cape Town.

<sup>2</sup> The wider FRACTAL objective is based on Task 2.3 - Review and test decision-support tools and climate services for decision-making in African cities and sub-task 2.3.3: Plan and carry out review of methods for i) understanding the process of decision-making, and ii) for supporting adaptation decisions.

Process methods relate mainly to the development and testing of descriptive decision theories (e.g. the prospect theory model of Tversky and Kahneman, 1992). Support methods derive from prescriptive decision theories, based on normative models yet recognizing the limitations of human judgement and practising rationality in a complex world (e.g. the subjective expected utility model of Savage, 1954; Edwards et al., 2007).

This remainder of this paper is organized as follows:

Section 2 details the review methodology.

**Section 3** provides the context for the reviews by introducing some of the main philosophies, arguments and tensions surrounding selecting and using research methods for 'actionable knowledge,' as knowledge that is used in making decisions is sometimes called. It frames the broader discussion through the lenses of the increasing complexity of problems, the necessary shift away from linear models of decision-making, and the rise of 'risk' as a central concept for dealing with uncertainty. This sets the stage for looking at each individual method.

**Section 4** provides short summaries of 12 methods chosen for the review, and provides a relevant set of references for each. Following a wide search, the methods were selected through discussion amongst the co-authors, with the ambition to go beyond the field of climate change adaptation and to include multi-disciplinary methods, applied in both the public and private sectors, that address particular needs or offer potential usefulness. The overall goal is to explore how different approaches may lead key people working in cities and surrounding urban areas of Southern Africa to make better-informed decisions about adapting to climate change.

This section also presents summary tables (Tables 1 and 2) that compare the main features of each method and their potential constraints.

**Section 5** draws overall lessons emerging from the reviews, and discusses the constraints and enablers to the uptake of climate data in decision-making – with the medium- to long-term climate data equivalent to FRACTAL ambitions specifically in mind. It also addresses the advantages and disadvantages of combining methods, as well as the potential for decision-making methods to contribute to the improved design of climate services.

**Section 6** concludes, summarising how the lessons learned from this review may be applicable to further work in the decision-making research cluster within FRACTAL. We discuss the reviewed, candidate decision-making methods that could also help address FRACTAL cross-cluster research questions. Finally, we examine the next steps for testing these methods in the FRACTAL project.

### 2. Methodology

We conducted a literature review of twelve methods that we considered potentially useful for supporting and understanding decision making. The scope for inclusion was intended to

allow both normative/prescriptive concepts (support methods) and descriptive approaches (process methods) to be considered. Following a wide search, the methods were selected through discussion amongst the co-authors, with the ambition to go beyond the field of climate change adaptation and include multi-disciplinary methods, applied in both the public and private sectors, that address particular needs or offer potential usefulness. For example, criteria included the relevance for data-poor contexts, such as is often the case in southern African cities; the potential to identify salient entry points for climate science-informed support for decision-making; and the feasibility of testing a given method's potential for use within the constraints of the FRACTAL project.

Certain methods (Backcasting, Scenario Planning and Adaptation Pathways) can be considered examples of one of the other methods, Foresight. However, reviews suggested that there are sufficient differences: each have widespread recognition and established protocols that they can be considered separately as methodological tools.Several decision support methods have been reviewed in detail by the authors in earlier work<sup>3</sup>, so this review is not exhaustive. Indeed, many conventional formal methods are not included. These methods have already been reviewed specifically for climate change adaptation elsewhere (eg. Watkiss and Hunt, 2013; Nay et al. 2014). Ultimately, methods were included here based on their potential utility in the FRACTAL project, with the expectation that each method brings different opportunities for learning.

Extensive reviews were then developed for each method using a common template, and were shared for discussion. Subsequently, condensed versions of around 500 words were made by one of the authors. Each (condensed) review provides as an introduction to the method, and information on its background and origin, relevance to climate change research, application examples and findings, as well as a relevant set of references. This information was then supplemented in two tables giving access to summary information showing the main features of each method and their potential constraints. It should be recognised that decision-making methods are difficult to compare directly because they incorporate different assumptions, concepts, terminology and outlooks. However, we envision such summary tables (Tables 1 and 2) could serve as a checklist or part of a screening exercise when identifying or choosing between appropriate methods.

Table 1 summarises the decision types (problem types and decision objectives as well as particular sectors where these decisions occur) and investigates the potential entry points where research methods could get traction in decision processes. It also identifies the main participants in decision-making, the resources and data required to conduct the research, and the likely learning outcomes, recognising that this will look different for process methods and for support methods because of differences in objectives, i.e. *understanding* versus *supporting* adaptation decisions.

Table 2 summarises the constraints to the use of the selected methods, following the focus of Jones et al. (2015), and looking at four areas of constraints. These include, firstly, uptake of climate data in decision-making methods and their treatment of uncertainty information. Secondly, technical capacity constraints refer to the capacities of of the analysts conducting

<sup>3</sup> European Commission Seventh Framework Programme projects <u>MEDIATION - Methodology for Effective Decision-making</u> on Impacts and AdaptaTION and IMPACT2C.

the research, for which an indicative level is given. Thirdly, political and institutional constraints are summarised. Finally, psycho-social constraints, which relate to the perception/acceptance of the decision outcome and basis for trusting the process. The information in the two tables is discussed in the subsequent sections.

In parallel to the review of methods, we reviewed 'framing' papers in a separate section which aims to provide an essential background to wider thinking on decision methods. In this section the authors subjectively identified the three themes of 1) complexity and wicked problems, 2) the decision-first approach as opposed to science-first and the shift away from linear models of the process, and 3) the rise of concepts of risk in the literature. The themes were linked with particular methods in Table 1. Superscripts are used in Table 1 to show the significance of themes and their relevance are further discussed in the later sections, in addition to the overall lessons emerging from the reviews.

### 3. Framing Decision Processes

This section includes work that does not discuss particular methods, but looks at decisionmaking more broadly, and for this reason is important for understanding and framing the selected methods conceptually. By including work that is more theoretical rather than methodological - in contrast to the main part of the review - this section shows that many aspects of decision problems encountered in policy and planning are actually more universal than imagined.

Disciplines such as urban planning, environmental policy, climate change, as well as decision science all introduce key framing concepts. For example, in their introduction to *Advances in Decision Analysis*, Edwards et al. (2007) provide a useful reminder of the importance of clearly distinguishing between normative, prescriptive and descriptive decision theories. Normative decision theories provide arguments based on rational choice to guide decision-making (how to make better decisions); descriptive decision theories focus on how real people make decisions based on actual behaviour (how decisions are made). Prescriptive theories combine elements of the other two; rational models applied with awareness of the limitations and possible biases of human judgement in the context of complexity of decision problems (ibid. p.5).

This section is organized according to three themes that have emerged from literature on framing decision-making that have contributed significantly to our theoretical understanding and are most relevant to the consideration of decision-making in the context of climate adaptation in cities. The overall aim is to emphasize that policy problems are often difficult; that this has strong implications for decision-making; and that there are different ways to find solutions underpinned by thinking across many scientific disciplines.

Further, differences between decisions and decision-making in the public and private sectors also lead to different conclusions. In the context of climate adaptation in cities, research often gives more attention to public-policy problems and decision-making processes because of the partnership with local government. However the private sector is becoming increasingly important at city and regional scales. Thus, there are great opportunities to learn from how various methods and theories have been developed and tested in either a private setting, in a government setting, or in some hybrid between the two.

#### i) The increasing complexity of problems

A seminal work on the characterization of policy problems originated in the field of urban planning. Rittel and Webber (1973) used the term "wicked" to describe complex policy problems that are not amenable to simple answers or optimal solutions. They contrasted these with earlier policy problems, where decision-making had been very successful: "...the streets have been paved, and roads now connect all places; houses shelter virtually everyone; the dread diseases are virtually gone; clean water is piped into nearly every building; sanitary sewers carry wastes from them; schools and hospitals serve virtually every district; and so on." (op.cit.: 155).

The authors argue that while societies are becoming increasingly heterogeneous and differentiated, and more variations of (policy) options present are theoretically possible, these diverse values/preferences mean that "'what satisfies one [group] may be abhorrent to another" (op.cit.: 169). They note that "there are no 'solutions' in the sense of definitive and objective answers". At around the same time, systems thinker Russell Ackoff developed the idea of "messy systems" where "every problem interacts with other problems and is therefore part of a set of interrelated problems, a system of problems" (Ackoff, 1974: 427), which he argued, could not be understood through a reductionist approach. Ackoff suggested four planning principles are needed in the context of messy systems: participative; coordinated, in that "all aspects of a system should be planned for simultaneously and interdependently;" integrated (i.e., across levels of scale); and continuous, by which he means "updated, corrected and extended frequently" (op.cit.: 435).

Rayner (2006) argues that contemporary environmental policy issues are ones that have been identified by science, but are in many cases difficult to understand and are not directly understood by the public or by politicians. For instance, using climate change as an example, he argues that the problem is not straightforward; that deeper questions underlie the uncertainty; and that fundamentally incommensurable views (internally consistent, logically argued, and immune to falsification) combine to create a "wicked" climate problem. Building on these ideas, climate change has been characterized as a "super-wicked" problem (Levin et al., 2012): that is, having additional complexities compared to standard-issue, wicked problems. Thus, from the point of view of the spectrum of wicked problems and messy systems, climate change adaptation (CCA) should be undertaken in a way that is consistent with Ackoff's articulation of four principles of planning.

#### ii) The shift away from linear models of decision-making

Millstone (2008) discusses how the role of science vis-à-vis policy making has shifted by focusing on how different decision models have conceptualized the science-policy bridge, and by explaining how and why this shift in thinking has come about. The portrayal of decision-making is a central theme. For example, one insight into different "decisionist" linear models separates the work of experts/scientists and policy-makers, and the development of risk perspectives around scientific uncertainties.

Millstone then critiques circular models (IRGC 2006; FAO 2006, cited in Millstone, 2008).which have gained in popularity among public authorities but, which, he suggests, are

both overly complicated and more difficult, particularly in terms of offering a way to identify starting points. Arguably this point of view may understate the knowledge of policy-makers, who are likely to understand the entry points for change better than anyone - whereas scientists struggle to understand how and whether their work can have an impact. Finally, Millstone argues that up-stream normative considerations for public policy must frame the work carried out by scientists and advisors. He shows that recent thinking on the use of science for policy is set out by the idea of risk assessment policy (RAP) - a process for framing the assumptions (upfront) for the use of science for policy. Another view on locating entry points is that understanding potential adaptation options serves as an important initial reality check for any scientific study of (and provision of support for) decision problems<sup>4</sup>.

Watkiss (2015) discusses how the framing of adaptation (and therefore climate information needs) has changed over the years. The new framing proposes a "decision-first" (policy-led) as opposed to a "science-first" (impacts-led) approach. This aligns with the argument put forward by Millstone (2008), and also with the conclusions of several political economy based analyses (e.g. Tanner et al., 2015; Tanner & Mitchell, 2008).

The "decision-centric" process has been developed in the context of the Thames Estuary 2100 Project (Reeder and Ranger, 2011; Ranger et al., 2013). According to the authors, decision-centred approaches frame the analysis as a choice between options to reduce vulnerability predicated on a strong understanding of the decision problem itself, rather than by focusing on climate projections. Hence, in this project, one innovation resulted in the creation of long-term scenarios designed specifically to inform particular decisions, based on understanding of the characteristics of the decision problem (i.e., long-lived infrastructural investments with high stakes, high uncertainty and complexity). An "adaptation pathways" approach was used to identify adaptation options timed to maintain flexibility while keeping risk below acceptable levels. This type of dynamic adaptive planning, also known as "iterative risk management," leads us to our final framing theme.

#### iii) The rise of "risk" as a central concept for dealing with uncertainty

4

The importance attached to risk management represents an important principle in the new framing. Millstone (2008) discusses the development of risk perspectives, starting in the 1970s, which emerged as a response to criticisms that scientific uncertainties were not being addressed. The new approach recognized epistemic uncertainty surrounding an issue, based on the lack of theoretical understanding, or inadequate information or insufficient data describing the system, i.e., incomplete knowledge.

Millstone describes sequential stages of science-based risk appraisal, starting with the scientific stage of "risk assessment," followed by the policy-making stage of "risk management" where other non-scientific economic, social and political factors should be taken into account (op.cit.: 298-299). Thus, this model portrays the scientific appraisal as entirely independent of policy-making. A third stage called "risk communication" can

See the companion paper (FRACTAL Deliverable 2.3.5: Review of adaptation options applicable to each city) for examples of this approach.

involve scientists, but also typically involves other specialized actors such as knowledge brokers, journalists, and other communicators.

Writing about the science-policy interface for climate issues, Dessai and Wilby (2011) contrast a "predict-then-act" framing of planning with an "assess-risk-of-policy" framing in terms of how climate uncertainty is managed. The former "focuses heavily on characterising and reducing uncertainty of climate and climate impact projections" whereas the latter "starts with the decisions and works its way backwards to assess how much uncertainty a given portfolio of decisions is capable of handling" (ibid. p. 2). Assuming a risk-based approach is taken, the authors advise a range of methods and tools (including stakeholder assessments) should be used depending on the availability of data and resources.

Watkiss (2015) discusses climate adaptation strategies for the tea sector in Rwanda, by suggesting the need for early interventions, starting with the identification of relevant development objectives, followed by the prioritization of actions emerging climate finance should target. This framework envisages three types of interventions i.) immediate actions that address the current adaptation deficit, and also build resilience for the future, ii) the integration of adaptation into immediate decisions or activities with long lifetimes, such as infrastructure or planning, and iii) early planning for the future impacts of climate change, noting uncertainty (Watkiss, 2014; DFID, 2014: IDRC, 2015). A similar approach has been established by the IPCC (cf. AR5, IPCC, 2014) applying the concept of "iterative risk management".

The popularity of the three above themes across many areas of literature, and the application as framing concepts to many types of decision problems are striking. Yet in view of different schools of thought reviewed here, there are no simple conclusions. The question of what is the "best" decision-making model or framework in a given situation is not easily answerable. Different valid frameworks are available. Each can shed some light on decision problems, and each may have a role to play. A further factor - hardly mentioned so far but key both to framing concepts and choice of methods is whether the decision-making process or the decision analysis includes stakeholders.

In general, we can distinguish between **expert-driven** versus inclusive, participatory modes of decision processes or methods. Expert methods are undertaken by an analyst (or team of analysts) with a high level of training and methodological knowledge. The activity is thus consistent with an established theoretical background and principles (which could also be seen a mixed blessing due to the *a priori* assumptions built in) and professional standards that ensures good documentation of the process. It also lends a certain "authority" to the result. On the other hand, participatory methods usually involve a range of stakeholders, and therefore different types of knowledge. Results could therefore have a greater "legitimacy" for some audiences. This can sometimes also include "expert judgement," which, as well as including sectoral and disciplinary experts could include wide participation and different types of expertise (e.g., local or cultural knowledge), but should not be confused with expert methods (i.e., decisions based on analytical expertise).

Thus, the choice between expert-driven and participatory-decision processes may involve a key trade-off between legitimacy and authority. It is important to mention, however, that

increasing the number of participants, or the number of different expert perspectives does not necessarily mean that a decision is easier to make, a problem is easier to solve, or the outcomes are any better (Rittel and Webber, 1973).

Many of the methods we discuss in the section 3 also reflect on this trade-off between legitimacy and authority. For example, the review on "indicator assessments" contrasts more technical approaches (using scientific data) with more subjective approaches (based on participatory methods and stakeholder opinion). Of course, there are several other dimensions of decision-support methods (formal vs. informal methods, black box vs. transparent methods, computer-supported or not, etc.) to consider for adaptation decision-making, and this itself probably reflects the degree of complexity inherent in adaptation problems. The main distinction we are considering in this review is the distinction between **process methods** and **support methods**.

In section 3 we review several approaches/methods for their potential usefulness, and we include a table (Table 1) summarizing these methods. The table lists: the types of decisions that the methods address, whether entry points to decisions can be identified, the main participants that use the method, the inclusion of climate information (which is the focus of the FRACTAL project), the resources required to apply the method, and the learning outcomes that typically result.

### **3. Research Methods**

This section introduces short reviews of twelve research methods of two different types. In this typology, **process methods** aim to analyse empirical cases of decisions that have been made or are being made (either retrospectively or in real-time) in order to describe and better understand how decisions were arrived at. By contrast, **support methods** aim to provide analyses of how a decision between various options could be made (i.e. prospectively): these are methods that typically use rigorous and tested formal approaches. Each review covers the relevance of the method to climate change research, a description of the method, a discussion of its strengths and weaknesses, examples where the method has been applied, recommendations for further methodological development and key references.

The main characteristics of these methods are summarized in Table 1. The potential constraints of each method are summarized in Table 2. It is hoped that providing reviews of each method, key characteristics and potential constraints in their application may help to identify the most suitable methods for various research questions being explored in the FRACTAL project.

### **Reviews - Decision-making process methods**



#### **Theories of Collective Action**

Collective action in practice is the development of joint strategies that allow communities to manage natural resources, over many generations. Theories of collective action developed in the economic and political sciences, were based mainly on the theory of rational choice, especially game theory. A seminal contribution was made by Ostrom and colleagues (1990, 1992, 1998) in developing the *theory of human behaviour* for better understanding social dilemmas and the governance of the commons through collective action. This work addressed the claim that open access resources - referred to as common-pool resources (CPRs) - cannot be managed over long periods of time without building trust and enforcement of sanctions when contractual agreements are broken by individuals. This body of work is largely synthesized in two books, *Governing the Commons* (1990) and *Understanding Institutional Diversity* (2005) (but see also shorter articles such as Ostrom et al., 1992; Ostrom, 1998).

One of the greatest contributions of Ostrom's work to the study of collective action and institutions is the development of the Institutional Analysis and Development (IAD) framework, which proposes 'universal components' to study the diversity of regularized social behaviour organised at multiple scales. The framework incorporates multiple levels of analysis to understand the effects of rules on human behaviour and the outcomes of their interactions. This multi-level approach recognises that human decision-making starts with many layers of internal processing at the individual level, on top of which are structures composed by groups of individuals (e.g. families, industries, nations, etc.), themselves composed by even larger structures (Ostrom 2005).

The focal level in the IAD framework is the 'action arena' where different human participants interact in an 'action situation' constrained by rules and other exogenous variables. The interaction produces outcomes that in turn affect the actors and the action situation. Because the IAD framework is conceived as a multi-tier conceptual map, the representation of an action arena can be further unpacked, as many times as needed. Seven broad types of rules that can affect the structure of an action situation were proposed, ranging from rules about what 'position' participants hold, what actions are assigned to each position, and how benefits and costs may be distributed (i.e. payoffs). Note that, unlike many other decision-analytic methods, IAD is not necessarily a participatory research method. It can be used to guide a participatory exercise, but it can also be used to guide a desk-based study based on literature review or interview data.

Since the two books mentioned above were published (1990; 2005) many empirical studies have shown that cooperation levels for social dilemmas far exceed the predicted theoretical levels: individuals systematically engage in self-regulated collective action to provide public goods or manage CPRs without an external force that induces pressure for this. More importantly, they have also shown the diversity of rules designed and enforced by human participants themselves to change the structure of social-dilemma situations and self-organise. Most sustainable common pool regimes involved clear mechanisms for monitoring rule conformance and graduated sanctions for self-enforcing compliance (Ostrom 1990, 1998). This was found to depend heavily on trust levels and communication to sustain cooperation over time.

IAD was applied to more than five hundred case studies - including irrigation systems in Nepal (Joshi et al. 2000), and fishery management and forest ecosystems (e.g. Gibson et al. 2000) - allowing researchers to record a common set of variables. IAD and its theory of collective action has also greatly contributed to the analysis of social-ecological systems (SESs). Ostrom developed a multi-tier SES framework, which looks at how humans interact with resource systems and ecological dynamics, suggesting a set of relationships between the variables in the SES framework to understand CPR management. New updates of the SES framework have been recently published

(e.g. Epstein et al. 2013, Vogt et al. 2015) emphasizing the need to strengthen the ecological dimension. In urban settings, there are fewer applications of the SES framework. It has been applied to study governance of urban social-ecological commons such as peri-urban lakes in India (Nagendra and Ostrom 2014).

#### Foresight

Foresight encompasses a wide range of methods and approaches to help people think about and prepare for a range of possible futures. It aims to help decision-makers explore and anticipate, in a participatory way, what might happen in the future. By considering all possibilities foresight is better able to handle the nonlinear nature of complex, uncertain and "wicked problems" (Rittel and Webber, 1973: 155), to more quickly detect the impacts of long-term decisions than traditional planning. It is often used to explore interactions between multiple systems, such as energy, transport and food systems. It promotes early detection and fast recovery and often involves systematic, participatory, future-intelligence-gathering and medium-to-long-term vision-building processes (e.g. see Backcasting) to uncover a range of possible alternative future visions (in similarity to the Adaptation Pathways approach). Key foresight methods include horizon/environmental scanning, strategic conversation, visualization, roadmapping, storytelling and scenario building.

Foresight is a promising approach for rethinking public policy when wider/ radical change, including technological and social innovations, need to be considered. The method can draw on a wide array of actors' knowledge to create a broad range of scenarios (see also Scenario Planning). This involves developing qualitatively different future scenarios - as opposed to changing quantities while the qualities remain the same (forecasting). Foresight methods are also seen as compatible with implementing a shift from vertical to horizontal approaches to decision-making. This, combined with making transparent normative views and potential conflicts of interest and barriers, can facilitate "soft coordination" of policy networks (UNDP, 2014).

An example application in South Africa is the national Neighbourhood Development Programme (NDP), which was introduced into local government planning processes to plan the future of townships. This resulted in a strong communicative planning and visioning basis for uniting and aligning multiple local stakeholders. The municipality was able to establish credible long-range development plans and secure political support and cooperation from stakeholders previously opposed to the plan and also access required resources. The process also garnered interest in replication of the process from other municipalities. A democratic, participatory process supporting the collaborative development and ownership of a long-range vision and strategy, helped guide critical decision-making and ensure stakeholder alignment. The long-term nature of foresight also helped to create a "safe" platform for an otherwise difficult engagement (Karuri-Sebina and Rosenzweig, 2012: 38).

#### **Multiple Streams Framework**

The Multiple Streams Framework (MSF) is a theoretical framework for analysing policy-making processes, which emerged within political science in the mid-1980s through the work of John Kingdon (Kingdon, 1984). The MSF proposes that policy-making can be understood as consisting of three streams, each composed of various institutional, perceptive and procedural elements: the problem stream; the policy stream (consisting of proposed interventions or solutions); and the political stream (including the 'national mood' and public interest).

There are several other core concepts of the MSF framework. 'Policy entrepreneurs' are important actors because they are instrumental in leveraging opportunities that emerge in 'policy windows'. 'Coupling' is said to be achieved between three streams when a policy problem and a policy solution (with agreed responsibilities and governance arrangements) are made sufficiently compelling to receive political attention and resources. Without this coupling, no policy can emerge and no policy decision is taken, such that problems remain unresolved, solutions may exist and be promoted by stakeholders but there is no receptivity for them (Ridde, 2009). The concept of 'spillovers' suggests that a window of opportunity occurring in a given policy area and being utilized by a policy entrepreneur could increase the probability of another window opening in a related area.

MSF has mainly been used to study agenda-setting under conditions of complexity and ambiguity within the policy-making process, but has been extended to also look at questions of policy implementation. There are already some early applications of the framework in the climate field, mainly relating to energy (Brunner, 2008; Carter and Jacobs, 2014) and forest (Storch and Winkel, 2013) policies. While also used at local and supranational levels, it is more often at the national level in sectors such as emergency management (Henstra, 2010); health (Odom-Forren and Hahn 2006; Ridde, 2009); transport (Weber, 2014) education (Lieberman, 2002; DeJaeghere et al. 2006; Chow, 2014); and foreign aid policy (Travis and Zahariadis, 2002). There are relatively few studies that apply the framework in an African context, with the exceptions of DeJaeghere et al. (2006) and Ridde (2009).

The framework has been critiqued for a lack of clarity on what constitutes a stream, for being too heavily based on or tied to the political system of the United States, and for having limited (or even non-existent) explanatory capacity. Responding to many of these criticisms, Winkel and Leipold (2016) suggest complementarity and possible integration between MSF and policy discourse analysis (especially Hajer's version of it), which links strongly with other tasks and analysis being undertaken in FRACTAL.

#### **Processual Analysis**

Processual case research - or processual analysis - has been developing within the field of organization studies since the 1970s (Hinings, 1997). According to Pettigrew (1997: 337 & 340), one of the method's originators and developers, it aims "to capture the dynamic quality of human conduct in organizational settings" and "to account for and explain the what, why and how of the links between context, processes and outcomes".

Processual analysis has both theoretical and empirical bases. It is associated with the development of process theories that suggest various kinds of temporal relationships, either in the form of deterministic phases or models with interactions, feedback loops, parallel paths, nondeterministic branch points and reversals (Langley, 2010). Data collection methods tend to be a mix of observation, interviewing and reviewing archival documents (Dawson, 1997).

Processual analysis goes beyond mere storytelling, describing events and constructing case histories, although these are indeed crucial building blocks in applying the method (Pettigrew, 1997). Outputs can also include chronologies and graphical visualizations of patterns and linkages.

Langley (1999) has proposed seven strategies for deriving from process data theoretical insights that are accurate, parsimonious, general and useful. The seven strategies are: (1) developing case narratives or thick descriptions as referred to in the ethnographic literature; (2) quantifying incidents and applying statistical methods; (3) testing alternative theoretical templates; (4) grounded theorizing from inductive bottom-up coding of data; (5) visual mapping and graphical representations; (6) temporal decomposition and bracketing of time periods within processes; and (7) case comparisons across time periods within a case, across processes (i.e. between cases) and between cases and a priori conceptual frames (Langley 1999 and 2010).

This method has been applied to analyze and understand strategic change and competitiveness within organizations, mainly private sector firms in Europe and North America but there are also some studies on public sector organizations (e.g. Pettigrew, 1992 and Allison, 1971). It has not yet been used within the field of climate research, but holds promise for better understanding patterns of decision-making that do, could or should include climate considerations, the mechanisms shaping these patterns, and how the sequencing of actions and changes in context interact to produce different outcomes.

Some of the key challenges noted in the literature are that the method requires considerable time commitment to the research process (i.e. there is no quick and dirty option) and that it is easy to get lost in, and overwhelmed by, a mass of data. Related to this, Pettigrew (1997) notes that poorly performed process research stops at presenting a case history without developing analytical themes linking the empirically derived patterns with wider theoretical debates. Langley (2010) surfaces a common concern with or critique of processual case research as being the limited generalizability (within the positivist paradigm) or transferability.

#### Applied behaviour analysis and organizational behaviour management

Applied Behaviour Analysis (ABA) is a method based on the application of behavioural principles – as originally articulated by psychologist B. F. Skinner in his book Science and Human Behavior (1951) – to change 'socially significant' behaviour to a meaningful degree (Reitman 2005). Interestingly, since then it has developed much further as a method within the private sector (Dickinson 2000), where it is better known as Organizational Behavior Management (OBM).

Instead of focusing on theory testing, ABA concentrates on evaluating the utility of procedures (i.e. practical strategies or interventions) in changing behaviour (Wilder et al. 2009). This is done through direct and systematic observation of behaviour in the setting where it occurs (Reitman 2005). Observational data are collected on responses made by individuals to specific interventions to determine if progress is being made (i.e. in reaching the target behaviour) or not. If no progress is observed under a particular intervention, then the procedure has to be re-evaluated and modified.

Conceptually, ABA relies on relationships between stimulus control, and reinforcement and punishment. Stimulus control is said to occur when an intervention (stimulus) increases the probability that a given behaviour will occur. It may come about when a stimulus is repeated several times - and through reinforcement or punishment - the behaviour is married to a consequence. Reinforcements can include a range of procedures - they can simply be events that are 'pleasant' such as positive feedback or can be rewards of objects of value to the individuals. Punishment-based procedures aim to reduce the frequency of 'problematic' behaviour, and are used only in restricted critical situations given the associated ethical implications (ibid).

The application of ABA to clinical activities is very broad. It has focused on children and adults with developmental difficulties, but has also been used to facilitate changes at a broader level, for example to address vocational problems (e.g. unemployment or underperformance), to accelerate medical rehabilitation (e.g. compliance with physical therapy, to manage pain, to improve memory performance), and promote socially desirable behaviours, such as reducing energy consumption, unsafe driving, and illegal use of drugs (Reitman 2005).

OBM similarly applies behavioural principles to individuals and groups in business, industry, government, and human service settings. Its focus is on organizational problems, such as underperformance or poor productivity, lack of knowledge and skills, occupational injuries and safety, and quality deficits. Although the applications of OBM are more diverse, this field builds on the principles of ABA to isolate, analyse, and modify the environmental/ context events that most directly affect observable or verifiable (generally not self-reported) business/ employee performance (Bucklin et al. 2000). In OBM, a cost-benefit analysis is also common practice to calculate return-on-investment figures based on observable changes, which are relevant in a business environment.

An important difference between ABA and OBM is that OBM interventions are sometimes classified into two categories: antecedent-based interventions and consequence-based interventions. According to Wilder et al. (2009) examples of the former include task clarification, equipment modification, goal setting, prompting, and training. On the other hand, consequence-based interventions included feedback, praise, as well as monetary and nonmonetary incentives (reinforcement stimulus). Based on a set of reviews, feedback seems to be by far the most common intervention used in OBM to change target behaviour in an organizational setting.

#### Adaptation pathways approach

The adaptation pathways approach focuses on the sequencing of decisions to select and implement climate adaptation measures, accounting for uncertainty and avoiding unacceptable risk and wasteful expenditure (Reeder and Ranger, 2011; Haasnoot et al., 2013; Rosenzweig and Solecki, 2014). It is primarily used in a forward looking sense at what future adaptation actions may be deemed technically robust and socially acceptable under future scenarios, over decadal timescales (thus having similarities with foresight methods). Future scenarios must include uncertainties in the evolution of the climate system as well as economic, political, technological, demographic and other environmental trends (Haasnoot et al., 2013). Unlike other approaches reviewed in this paper, adaptation pathways has been developed specifically for addressing various climate risks. However,\_by combining technical approaches of risk management with social dimensions of decision-making and governance, it also lends itself well to transdisciplinary research on climate adaptation.

Wise et al. (2014) draw attention to the complexities and uncertainties inherent in decision contexts for adaptation. They argue that the following aspects particularly need to be considered: (1) knowledge of the system in question (e.g. stormwater infrastructure system or forest ecosystem) that is being developed, managed and adapted; (2) the goals of any policy or actions; and (3) the distribution of power in decision-making and implementation. They suggest it is useful to distinguish between: (1) incremental actions within the prevailing governance regime that address proximate causes of vulnerability or developmental needs, and (2) transformative adaptation that entails changing the rules and values that frame decisions and assign power in the decision process. Building on this work, Gorddard et al (2016) suggest that it is insufficient to only focus on decision-making processes. Rather, they argue, the broader decision context needs to be understood by analyzing the social systems and structures affecting the framing of problems and the agency of different decision-makers and stakeholders in a decision-making process, that in turn limit or create the ability to innovate and change.

Pathways is a powerful metaphor that works across multiple contexts to explain navigating change. It can be used as a foresight and planning tool, as well as a retrospective analytical tool. When used in planning, it can help identify decision triggers and tipping points such that new options can be selected with sufficient lead times when existing options no longer limit risk to an acceptable level. On the other hand, by considering past decision-making, referred to as an 'antecedent pathway', as a basis for charting future pathways, the method can assess institutional preparedness for climate adaptation. In all cases, considerable time and commitment from stakeholders is needed to fully apply the method. The approach has been used to address sea level rise and flooding in the Thames Estuary in the UK (Reeder and Ranger, 2011; Ranger et al., 2013) and in the Rhine Delta in the Netherlands (Haasnoot et al, 2013). It has also been used in the context of sea level rise, storm surge and flood risks in Lakes Entrance, Australia (Barnett et al 2014) and droughts, floods, salinity, and overexploitation risks in the Murray-Darling Basin, Australia: (Abel et al 2016). It has not been used as a decision tool at the city scale in an African context, with the exception of Taylor (forthcoming), who uses the pathways framework to analyse adaptation decisions made in managing stormwater in the City of Cape Town.

# **Reviews - Decision-making support methods**



#### **Robust Decision Support**

The Robust Decision Support (RDS) method was developed based on the Robust Decision Making (RDM) theoretical framework. The theory underpinning RDM stems from a research programme on strategic decision making under conditions of deep uncertainty led by the RAND Corporation (Lempert et al. 2003) <sup>5</sup>. However, development of scenarios for planning under uncertainty should also be credited to work at Royal/Dutch Shell in the 1970s (see Scenario Planning). RDS emphasises a quantitative modelling approach to long-term policy analysis (LTPA). It evaluates potential impacts (positive and negative) associated with different adaptation actions. The method not only incorporates external factors such as climate change in the analysis, but also other factors such as population growth and economic development. The implementation of the RDS method usually follows 8 steps organised into the 'preparation phase' and the 'investigation phase'.

The 'preparation phase' generally takes around 12-24 months to complete. This phase is designed to involve all relevant stakeholders and decision makers and give them an opportunity to participate in the critical problem formulation and analytical design process. Once the modelling platform has been constructed and calibrated (based on historical climatic and hydrologic data sets), and potential future scenarios have been defined, the process continues with the 'investigation phase'. In this phase, which takes approximately 12 months to complete, the models are run for each of the several adaptation strategies articulated by the key actors, considering different climate and non-climate scenarios.

The RDS has been applied in the context of water and watershed management where climate change was an important factor in the decision-making (Escobar and Purkey 2016). The participatory approach adopted for these applications responded directly to the Integrated Water Resource Management (IWRM) demand for participatory water and watershed planning. In a water management application of RDS, the model construction was based on the Water Evaluation and Planning (WEAP) system developed by the Stockholm Environment Institute. The WEAP model runs generate a range of future scenarios linked to different trajectories of change and climate projections, as well as different adaptation management options. To support evaluation of model results, data visualization tools were used with participants, and this contributed to a process of co-learning amongst key stakeholders regarding promising adaptation actions (Escobar and Purkey 2016).

<sup>5</sup> Along with its contributions to the field of RDS and scenario planning, Edwards et al. (2007, p.4) remarks that the first conference on "decision processes" was held at RAND Corporation in 1952.

#### **Structured Decision Making**

Structured Decision making (SDM) is a systematic approach to identifying and evaluating possible options that focuses on engaging stakeholders, experts and decision makers in productive dialogue and decision-oriented analysis. The aim is to identify and agree on decisions that are optimal with respect to management objectives, multiple interests and forms of knowledge of the issue at hand. Many analysts categorize decisions according to the degree of structure involved in the decision-making activity; they describe a structured decision as one in which all three components of a decision—the data, process, and evaluation—are determined. In business and in government sectoral planning, where many decisions are made on a regular basis, it makes sense to place a comparatively rigid framework around the decision and the people making it.

SDM concepts and tools have been applied in many policy contexts to help advance clear, creative and pluralistic decision processes, particularly in the area of resource management. Decision support tools such as objective networks and influence diagrams are useful for structuring these complex decision problems involving linkages across scales and irreducible uncertainties. In practice, the stages of SDM are often introduced as a series of steps, during a series of workshops, worked through in a largely linear way (Gregory, 2012). This guidance identifies six steps to follow: (1) Clarify the Decision Context, (2) Define Objectives and Evaluation Criteria, (3) Develop Alternatives, (4) Estimate Consequences, (5) Evaluate Trade-Offs and Select Options, and (6) Implement and Monitor.

During step (1), stakeholders are recruited to contribute to participatory workshops. Throughout the process SDM follows a 'participant-friendly' method. This often involves stakeholders in civil society processes that employ both decision analysis and discourse (Arvai et al., 2001; Renn, 2003). It places emphasis on the multiple perspectives on values, and multiple perspectives on technical judgements, as a basis for creating more widely attractive alternatives, and understanding the implications of diverse views. Structured decision-making can be seen as building on formal decision analysis, but with an emphasis on stakeholder involvement for pluralistic decision processes rather than involving a single decision-maker. Therefore it is essential to gather a broad representative group of stakeholders in both the clarification stage (1) and when planning the participatory workshops.

Applications of SDM to climate change adaptation or mitigation problems are still rare, but there are many examples related to natural resource management, for example in land-use change. One application concerns landowner decisions to address private forest management and parcelization in North Carolina (Ferguson et al., 2015). Another example found that stakeholder-based advisory groups were remarkably successful in balancing economic, environmental and social objectives in water management for reservoir operations on 22 British Columbian river systems (McDaniels et al., 1999; Gregory and Failing, 2002). This process was implemented in part because of regulatory pressures to find new approaches that could avoid litigation, build stakeholder support, and use values and technical information effectively to address conflict. Another example using SDM with a stakeholder advisory group investigated integrated resource planning at British Columbia Gas (Hobbs and Horne, 1997; Keeney and McDaniels, 1999). More recently, Cartwright et al. (2012) provide relevant discussion of the SDM method in relation to climate change decisions in cities and

give an example of sea-level rise for the City of Cape Town. The authors argue that suitable outcomes of decision structuring (e.g. a range of climate change adaptation options) can be identified for specific needs using multi-criteria support instruments e.g. cost-benefit analysis, value function analysis and analytical hierarchical processing.

#### **Decision Scaling**

Decision Scaling also known as "Climate Informed Decision Analysis" (CIDA), is a methodology for determining which (investment) decision options are robust to a variety of *plausible futures* using expert judgement (Hallegatte et al., 2013). It involves the integration of methods for climate risk assessment and robust decision analysis in situations characterised by "deep uncertainty"<sup>6</sup>. Climate change information is incorporated by first identifying which sets of climate changes would affect the project and then determining the likelihood of those sets. Stakeholder priorities are also mapped to observable indicators and used to define thresholds of acceptable versus unacceptable performance of investment alternatives. In this way, it connects "bottom-up" vulnerability analysis with "top-down" climate model information, and retains the strengths of both approaches - this is one of the ways in which Decision Scaling differs from Robust Decision Support (RDS).

The "bottom-up" vulnerability assessment component (see also the review of indicator approaches) involves producing a *decision/risk map*, identifying each decision's performance under a wide range of different future climate possibilities. The method then uses GCMs, stochastic modelling, or expert judgment to determine *plausibility* (subjectively derived probability) of the (uncertain) climate projections. Decision options are based on application of decision-to-climate performance to relative climate plausibilities.

Benefits of the approach include: it allows alternative visions of the future (including information about likelihoods) to be incorporated into the decision; it is able to handle poorly-characterized climate change uncertainties; it applies GCM information late in the process, reducing the impacts of GCM uncertainties on the decision as a whole; and it allows for easily updated analysis when better information becomes available.

Decision Scaling has been applied in water system planning and river basin management in a range of contexts from Niger (Brown, 2010) to the Upper Great Lakes in North America (Brown et al. 2011; Moody and Brown 2012, 2013).

<sup>6</sup> A situation in which analysts do not know or cannot agree on (1) models that relate key forces that shape the future, (2) probability distributions of key variables and parameters in these models, and/or (3) the value of alternative outcomes (Hallegatte et al., 2013).

#### Backcasting

Backcasting is an approach to futures studies designed for planning situations where existing trends or strong inertia seem to be a barrier to achieving important societal goals, such as environmental degradation or the potentially negative impacts of climate change. As such, backcasting can be useful to help planners free their mind of present entrenchments in order to find novel solutions for the long-term and thus to overcome factors such as goal conflicts, lack of resources, uncertainty and preoccupation with short-term problems (Carlsson-Kanyama et al., 2013).

To apply the method, participants start by looking some 20 years or more into the future to envisage a society where radical goals are realised or a pervasive problem is solved, or at least dealt with in an efficient way. Then one or several paths may be sought that link the present state to the future vision(s) in terms of policy measures. The aim of this approach is not to suggest a rigid 20-year plan, but to widen the conception of what is possible to achieve in the long-term as an input to planning and discussions in society. It may suggest new perspectives on a problem where we seem to be entrenched by the present framing of the problem. For example, to discuss multiple visions of the future that stakeholders *wish to have* or *wish to avoid*, one could ask:

What will our city look like in the year 2030, when climate and society have changed, but services are better than today?

In a workshop, participants can: i.) come up with proposals, which are ii.) clustered, iii.) voted on, and iv.) prioritised, based on the focal question.

Van der Voorn et al. (2015) suggest that once a common vision (or several) is identified, it is valuable to discuss whether: (i) it includes transformative elements that articulate the perceived gap between the present state and the desired future state (ii) the vision clearly translates into goals and guiding targets for stakeholders to put into action.

Most frequently, backcasting is used within particular sectors such as transport, urban development, water management and sustainable energy use. Some examples in the water sector are (i) the Breede–Overberg Catchment Management Strategy in South Africa, (ii) The New Orleans Horizon Initiative Water Management Strategy in the United States and (iii) The Rhine-Meuse Estuary sub-programme of the Dutch Delta Programme in the Netherlands in (Van der Voorn et al., 2015). The method has also been applied to climate change by the IPCC (Metz et al., 2001).

Much application of backcasting to date has focussed on mitigation, focussing on a decrease in carbon dioxide emissions. In contrast, it has not been used very often to analyse adaptation to climate change. Carlsson-Kanayma et al.'s (2013) literature survey found only one clear case where backcasting was used for climate change adaptation. However, it is suggested that backcasting and other normative vision-oriented approaches are suitable for climate change adaptation because of their applicability at various scales, their compatibility with various tools and methods and their ability to support various forms of stakeholder engagement (Van der Voorn et al., 2015).

#### Scenario planning

Scenario planning has its origins in military intelligence when, during the Second World War, the RAND Corporation developed what it called "future - now" thinking (Kahn ,1940). Later the Hudson Institute along with the Shell corporation started developing energy scenarios helping them anticipate the devastating impacts of oil prices following 1973 Arab–Israeli War. Today there is much greater emphasis on decision-making processes and ensuring that scenarios have practical value and can involve the key decision makers, as 'owners' of the problem. Meaningful scenario planning is thought to be enhanced if participants can bring imagination, expert knowledge, experience and judgement to complement their analysis of empirical data. Scenarios can provide a useful 'hypothetical' to engage stakeholders about the uncertainties of the future, especially in the context of a wider regional planning and visioning exercise (Low Choy, et. al., 2012).

In the climate change adaptation context, a scenario planning tool has been developed in the Climatools Programme (Carlsen and Dreborg, 2008; Carlsen et al., 2009). The programme is designed to assist local decision makers in adaptation planning in Swedish municipalities. It shares many characteristics with other frameworks for the utilisation of socio-economic scenarios in the impacts, adaptation and vulnerability communities, e.g. UK Climate Impacts Programme (UKCIP, 2001; Berkhout et al., 2002) and the Finnish project FINADAPT (Carter et al., 2005). However a key difference in Climatools is the construction of a unique set of scenarios specifically tailored for each planning situation. By doing this collaboratively with the municipality, a clear link between the scenarios and the stakeholders' own concerns can be established. In this way, the Climatools approach addresses a common shortcoming of scenario planning.

A case study from Climatools programme examined the impacts of climate change on drinking water from The Tullinge water aquifer, near Stockholm (Baard et al., 2012). The Tullinge study exemplifies different resource uses, needs and interests; the objective was to consider future threats from climate change including damage to water distribution networks, microbial and chemical contamination, increased saltwater intrusion, and algal blooms in freshwater lakes and aquifers. The study included participatory processes involving planners from different municipal sectors.

Another example of using participatory scenario planning is Transformative Scenario Planning (TSP). This is being applied in the Adaptation at Scale in Semi-Arid Regions (ASSAR) project to bring stakeholders with different, often conflicting, perspectives together around pressing sets of problems. Stakeholders build stories that illustrate a range of potential futures that could come from taking different paths for dealing with those issues. By doing this, the stakeholders learn more about their present situation and about what dynamics in that situation are serving to help or hinder progress toward a more equitably beneficial future (Kahane et al. 2012).

Cobb and Thompson (2012) describe a qualitative case study using an in-depth evaluation of the scenario planning process, and an exploration of factors influencing its use as an environmental decision-making model. The authors explore how decision-makers and scientists within the National Park Service (NPS) in the United States used scenario planning to negotiate the social and scientific uncertainty associated with climate change through the lens of systems innovation

theory and organizational resilience. Further examples are the MAJI project (More Action for Just Initiatives for Climate Change Adaptation in Southern Africa) conducted with communities in Malawi to collaboratively plan for climate change (Waylen and Martin-Ortega, 2015), and the exercise carried out with eThekwini officials and others about the urban development in Durban (Khan et al, 2015).

#### **Indicator approaches**

Indicator approaches are very popular in applied research as they provide methods useful for working at the interface of science and policy. A considerable amount of literature has been published on applying indicators to better understand climate impacts, vulnerability and adaptation (IAV). Indicators are also used in conducting assessments, which may be used for informing policy making (e.g. setting priorities, allocating resources). Whilst further work has developed around 'adaptive capacity' indicators and resilience, there are also lessons from application of indicators in environmental assessment and in development generally to support decision-making (see Fussel, 2010: pp9-17).

Concepts like vulnerability to climate change, adaptive capacity and resilience cannot be measured directly. However, they are important to consider in any climate change assessment. Measureable quantities/qualities need to be found that can be used as surrogates for these concepts. Such 'indirect' indicators are used for describing less tangible factors. Often, sets of indicators are used together to measure the phenomenon of interest - a common approach has been to aggregate the individual indicators into a single overall numerical score, referred to as an index.

Composite indices combine large amounts of information and are a helpful format for communicating scientific results to policymakers, which may be preferable (OECD, 2008). However, such indices need to be carefully constructed, with a clearly defined methodology - including the procedure for selecting the best available indicators, and for aggregating (including weighting procedure). Examples have shown that a mixed approach, integrating qualitative and quantitative indicators can provide a more comprehensive assessment. There are also different modes for carrying out indicator assessments: contrast more technical approaches (using scientific data) with more subjective approaches (based on participatory methods and stakeholder opinion).

Examples discussed here are drawn from multiple areas of IAV. Fussel (2009) reviews climate change vulnerability indicator approaches and their potential application to decision making. The author argues that "existing indices of vulnerability to climate change show substantial conceptual, methodological and empirical weaknesses including a lack of focus [...] and hiding of legitimate normative controversies" Fussel (2009; p28). He also emphasises the diversity of decision contexts and purposes they serve. He suggests that national-level vulnerability can inform two types of international adaptation funding decisions: a) classifying countries into vulnerability categories, and b) determining fair allocations for eligible countries. On the other hand, Hinkel (2011) identified six purposes that might be served by vulnerability indicators. His verdict is that indicators may only be used to identify particularly vulnerable people, regions or sectors (at local scales, where exposure units are narrowly defined by a few variables).

Gupta et al. (2010) developed the Adaptive Capacity Wheel for assessing how institutions - broadly understood to be rules, roles, and social practices - foster adaptive capacity. Their 22 'criteria' function as indicators across six 'dimensions', including variety, learning capacity, room for

autonomous change, leadership, availability of resources, and fair governance. The tool has been used to 'score' policy instruments for their ability to promote the adaptive capacity of society (cf. Grothmann et al., 2013).

Institutional capacities - of the organisations involved in climate governance and adaptation planning - is the focus of the Climate Capacity Diagnosis and Development (CaDD) software tool and method (see <a href="http://climatesense.eu/">http://climatesense.eu/</a>). CaDD uses the concept of 'response levels' to indicate the level of development in each pathway. Thus, it is an example of a qualitative indicator approach. The tool has been used with development organisations, local authorities, sector and industry groups, and CSOs. An example is the Adaptation Strategies for European Cities (ASEC) project, which included 21 European cities.

Indicators of adaptive capacities have also been developed for more specific purposes such as use in integrated assessment modelling (Tinch et al, 2015) and to develop climatic and socio-economic scenarios (see the scenario planning). Brooks and Fisher (2014) discuss indicators in their paper on monitoring and evaluation frameworks for adaptation. Their approach includes vulnerability, adaptive capacity and regular development indicators. They identify the problem that changing risk contexts might distort 'before and after' assessments that are based on regular development indicators. Adaptation will by definition take place against a shifting climatic, social and environmental baseline, which may act as a confounding factor in the assessment of development and adaptation interventions.

Becker et al. (2015) review indicator-based approaches for assessing community resilience. Finding that many approaches rely on similar methods and indicators as have been used in vulnerability assessments they argue for integration of this work into resilience assessment. Their core set of 14 indicators were identified as most significant based on project case studies and local research. Another promising example is the self-assessment tool developed by UNISDR that is part of the 'Making Cities Resilient' Initiative (UNISDR, 2012). This tool, the Disaster Resilience Scorecard for Cities (UNISDR 2014), is designed to enable communities to monitor changes and communicate their priorities with city councils in other processes of governance. The scorecard integrates many criteria - including qualitative and quantitative information - across multiple categories.

Name of process method	Decision types	Potential to identify entry points	Main participants	Resources and data required	Learning outcomes for the participants
Processual Analysis	Strategic change within public and private organizations	Yes, by investigating processes in context	Private sector firms in Europe and North America	Moderate (data input) High (time and number participants required)	Decision-making patterns and mechanisms, sequencing of actions
ABA & OBA	Interventions for behavioural change in individuals, communities or organisations	Through observation of behaviour in situ	Health and education sectors and business sector	High (learning and communication intensive)	Measurement, to help assess the attribution of outcomes.
Foresight <sup>a</sup>	Long-range vision and strategy	Emphasises innovation opportunities	A wide range of actors can be involved	Moderate	Uncovering future visions, early detection of impacts
Theories of Collective Action <sup>a,b</sup>	Management of common pool resources	Yes, through 'action situations'	Individuals or private sector actors	Difficult to estimate	Participants learn new heuristics, norms, rules
Mutiple Streams	Policy agenda setting	Potentially when the	Government and the	Medium time to achieve	How policy process works in
Framework <sup>b</sup>	across many sectors	streams come together	private sector	rigour	a given context
Adaptation pathways <sup>b,c</sup>	Sequenced decisions to address climate risks.	All elements in the sequence are discussed	Decision-makers, technical experts	High commitment from stakeholders	Acceptable CCA options, capacity assessment
Name of support method	Decision types	Potential to identify entry points	Main participants	Resources and data required	Learning outcomes for the analyst/participants
Backcasting <sup>b</sup>	Addresses barriers to acheiving goals (long- term)	Novel solutions for the long term	Planners, esp. in transport and urban sectors	Moderate (incl. workshop costs)	Novel solutions to overcome goal conflicts, lack of resources, uncertainty and preoccupation with short- term problems
Backcasting <sup>b</sup> Decision scaling <sup>b,c</sup>	Addresses barriers to acheiving goals (long- term) Medium-long term investments, where exact probabilities are unknown (e.g. water sector)	Novel solutions for the long term Through mapping stakeholders concerns to indicators	Planners, esp. in transport and urban sectors Water planners. Uses expert judgement	Moderate (incl. workshop costs) High (time, computationally intensive and number participants required)	Novel solutions to overcome goal conflicts, lack of resources, uncertainty and preoccupation with short- term problems Performance of decision options using weighted plausible future climate scenarios
Backcasting <sup>b</sup> Decision scaling <sup>b,c</sup> Structured decision making <sup>b,c</sup>	Addresses barriers to acheiving goals (long- term) Medium-long term investments, where exact probabilities are unknown (e.g. water sector) Natural resource management, decision making at a range of scales	Novel solutions for the long term Through mapping stakeholders concerns to indicators Decision options identified around a common problem or issue	Planners, esp. in transport and urban sectors Water planners. Uses expert judgement Landowners, public, government, planners, environmental groups, companies	Moderate (incl. workshop costs) High (time, computationally intensive and number participants required) Moderate (data input) High (time and number of participants required)	Novel solutions to overcome goal conflicts, lack of resources, uncertainty and preoccupation with short- term problems Performance of decision options using weighted plausible future climate scenarios Multiple perspectives on values and technical judgements leading to identification of options

	analysis, where exact probabilities are unknown (e.g. water sector).	scenarios defined by decision makers	modellers, using a participatory approach	intensive)	associated with different adaptation options
Scenario planning <sup>c</sup>	Socio-economic development, local adaptation planning	Synergies for mainstreaming CCA into other policy	Planners from different sectors	Moderate (low number of participants, but can be time consuming)	Dynamics in the present situation that help or hinder progress toward a more equitably beneficial future
Indicator approaches <sup>c</sup>	Diverse, but especially in setting priorities and allocating resources	Identifying vulnerable people, regions or sectors; adaptation planning	Can be participatory; can include various stakeholders	Highly data intensive	Better scientific understanding of climate impacts; climate risk assessments of interventions

Framing themes relevant to methods are indicated by the superscripts a) the increasing complexity of problems; b) decision-first emphasis and the shift away from linear models; and c) the rise of "risk" as a central concept for dealing with uncertainty.

Table 2: Comparing constraining factors in decision process and decision support methods

Name of process method	Limitations to including climate information and uncertainty	Technical capacity constraints	Political and institutional constraints	Psycho-social constraints
Processual Analysis	Possible but no precedents	Low	Moderate (embedded researchers in FRACTAL- may be able to observe and interview actors and access documents required). Can be sensitive to political cycles.	Observations can be localized, dependent on the observer; interviews - restricted by moods, memory lapses and quality of rapport
ABA & OBA	Moderate - The method can be applied to different contexts, however it does not deal well with uncertainty. The setting where the experiment is conducted has to be under controlled conditions.	Low	Moderate - method encourages learning, but requires commitment and persistence. If economic and institutional context is unstable or changing, it would not be suitable.	An external observer is needed to be able to record change in behaviour.
Foresight	Low - method is flexible enough to incorporate scenarios of future threats and hazards	Moderate	Moderate - these methods are very participatory in nature, so the economic and institutional setting can	Low and probably well suited to address different perceptions of risk, trust and credibility

Theories of Collective action	Low - explicitly accounts for how much and what type of information is used in the action- situation.	Low	have high influence. Moderate - highly influenced by the institutional context, as it is mainly used to assess institutions. Can be sensitive to political cycles	Difficult to estimate
Multiple Streams Framework	Not really applicable as the method does not use climate information but rather could be used to analyse decisions that are climate sensitive	Low	Seeks to identify what these constraints and enablers are (rather than the method being affected by these constraints). As such, the method can be sensitive to political cycles	Moderate
Adaptation pathways	Low	Moderate	Moderate - can be used to assess institutional preparedness for climate adaptation	Low
Name of support method	Limitations to including climate information and uncertainty	Technical capacity constraints	Political and institutional constraints	Psycho-social constraints
Backcasting	Low - this method is flexible and can be implemented with different levels of information.	Low	Moderate - this method is very participatory in nature, so the economic and institutional setting can have high influence.	Low - should be overcome through participatory approach
Decision scaling	Low - Designed to incorporate climate information	High	Moderate - this method is somewhat participatory in nature, so the economic and institutional setting can have high influence.	Moderate - uses expert judgment and combines with climate model outputs late in the process
Structured decision making	Low - this method is flexible and can be implemented with different levels of information.	Moderate	Moderate - this method is very participatory in nature, so the economic and institutional setting can have high influence.	Low - should be overcome through participatory approach
Robust decision support	Low - Designed to incorporate climate information	High	Moderate - this method is somewhat participatory in nature, so the economic and institutional setting can have high influence.	High - emphasises a quantitative modelling approach to long-term policy analysis, incl. climate change, population growth, economic development data etc
Scenario planning	Low	Low	Low (suitable for medium to long range strategic planning)	Low (good at helping diverse users and decision makers identify and plan for the most uncertain and most concerning drivers of change)
Indicator approaches	Low	Moderate	Low	Low (information is expected to be

considered credible and trusted)

### 4. Discussion

Having reviewed twelve candidate decision-making methods, there are several observations and recommendations that we can make about methods that may be useful and relevant for understanding and informing decision-making in African city contexts. Exploring the constraints and enablers to the uptake of climate data in decision-making, following Jones et al. (2015), has also provided insights about which of the methods reviewed may be suitable for addressing FRACTAL research questions.

#### What framework is appropriate for the decision space?

Some approaches are less individual research methods, but more conceptual frameworks for designing research and analysing data. As we have seen, framework approaches such as Institutional Analysis and Development (IAD, see Theories of Collective Action above) and Multiple Streams Framework (MSF) can be very useful in private institutions with multi sector cooperation, but they may also introduce compatibility issues with current and on-going framings in the decision space e.g. structures in place for decisions bridging several national ministries. They may be difficult to apply if contradictory with epistemological and ontological assumptions.

#### **Considering costs**

Most methods listed in Table 1 are highly resource intensive. This is reported in terms of economic costs, time/commitment costs and other specific costs such as data costs, computational costs and workshop costs. Some methods require the involvement of many actors (e.g. **Processual, Decision Scaling**); some are intensive regarding communication and learning activities (**ABA** and **OBA**) and others are data collection and analysis heavy (**RDS**). Resources have to be managed to avoid a case study application getting overambitious or losing relevance for users. This can happen if, for example, a data-intensive bio-physical impacts model includes climate projections that introduce such a high level of uncertainty, that they limit the usefulness of the results from impacts model. It has been argued that the decision-first approach mentioned in Section 2, as opposed to a science-first approach, can lead to a reduction in resource-intensity. Ranger et al. (2013) explain that resource-intensive analyses are used only where necessary, to compare specific attributes of options, and in such cases analyses tend to be more streamlined, targeted and less sensitive to uncertainties.

#### **Urban applications**

The methods reviewed have been applied to a very wide range of decision types, with regard to time scale, geographical scale, sectors and actors (Table 1). Whilst this is to be expected, it is also worth noting that, many have not been used in urban contexts or

only in limited examples. Those identified as having been applied in a city context include **Foresight**: in South Africa in the national Neighbourhood Development Programme (Karuri-Sebina and Rosenzweig, 2012: 38); **Structured Decision-Making** in relation to climate change decisions in cities (Cartwright, Cohen and Liddell (2012); **Adaptation Pathways** in the Thames Estuary in London (Reeder and Ranger, 2011; Ranger et al., 2013) and managing stormwater in the City of Cape Town (Taylor (forthcoming); **Backcasting** has been used for planning in urban environments (Van der Voorn et al., 2015); scenario planning in Durban and **Indicator approaches** (Khan et al, 2015) for which a tool has been developed for the 'Making Cities Resilient' Initiative (UNISDR, 2012).

#### Typology of learning

The reviewed methods are quite disparate in terms of their learning outcomes (Table 1). A useful next step would be to develop a typology of learning (e.g. the reader could be directed to identify if the aim is to acquire new knowledge/modify existing knowledge/synthesise knowledge or transfer knowledge) and key dimensions (for example 'entry points' and 'resource intensity') could be used to map the approaches graphically. There is also a companion working paper<sup>7</sup> on example adaptation options, from non-FRACTAL projects, in urban contexts in Africa. This contains structured summaries of adaptation options applied in a range of city case studies to encourage the transferability of lessons learned between cities. These structured practical examples could contribute to such a "typology of learning".

#### Uncertainty

Limits to climate information use and inherent uncertainty is a direct concern for all decision processes (Table 2), particularly for decision-making around risk management. It is a motivation behind many of the methods. **Scenario Planning** for example is a method that embraces uncertainty, rather than trying to reduce or eliminate it. It can help those addressing future uncertainty to generate creative approaches to planning for climate change challenges, thinking outside the historical or most obvious trends to incorporate uncertainty as a factor in prioritizing management or planning actions. **Structured decision-making** also acknowledges the role of uncertainty in decision-making, identifying that good decision-making processes will confront uncertainty explicitly, and evaluate the likelihood of different outcomes and their possible consequences. The iterative nature of this approach also allows for knowledge accumulation and communication and on flexible decision outcomes, and cautions against the lock-in of specific decision and associated infrastructure and technology (Kemp and Weehuizen, 2005).

<sup>7</sup> FRACTAL Deliverable 2.3.5: Inspiring climate action in African Cities. Practical options for resilient pathways. FRACTAL Working Paper No. 4. (Butterfield et al., forthcoming).

#### Being aware of the governance context

Political economy and institutional constraints (Table 2) may be a barrier to the use of medium to long term information (particularly climate) in decision-making due to the timescale of political cycles (typically 4 or 5 years) and higher priorities in the decision context of other development challenges or agendas. This reinforces some of the issues with the conceptual frameworks as the participatory nature of those reviewed here, can mean they are very sensitive to institutional dynamics and changes in the actor space, which can result in high costs.

#### **Capacity needs**

Although many of the conceptual frameworks reviewed here tend to have moderate to high costs, as they often require a significant level of stakeholder engagement and are sensitive to changes in the institutional context, they are more accessible in terms of the level of skill required to implement them compared to formal decision support methods. Technical capacity constraints limit the use of climate data in decision-making processes and will directly affect which decision methods might be employed (Table 2). Since this includes limited scientific capacity, conceptual frameworks or less formal approaches, such as backcasting as opposed to robust decision-making for example, may be easier to apply.

#### Information perception

Psycho-social constraints refer to differing levels of risk perception and a perceived lack of accuracy, reliability and credibility in climate information (Jones et al., 2015). Many of the methods reviewed suggest a low likelihood of this risk, as their participatory and iterative nature is designed to address these issues. Participatory research has the potential to make climate science more transparent and understandable and to increase legitimacy and trust in the outcomes. The most formal methods, with arguably the least stakeholder engagement are those where the risk of reduced "ownership" of the process may result in a mistrust of the information presented. However, there are diverse applications of the RDS and decision scaling methods, where the level of stakeholder participation varies and there may be instances where the perception of information is positive. E.g. the recent development of RDS data visualization tools that support participatory and dynamic exploration of model outputs to encourage co-learning amongst key stakeholders regarding promising adaptation actions (Escobar and Purkey, 2016).

#### **Practicalities**

Beyond the scientific justification, practical issues and dependences of the twelve methods are not discussed. Some methods are ready to apply and some will take a much

longer time to prepare for. Key aspects are the size of teams, disciplines involved, the scale of application, the existence of entry points, and so on. To address this, testing of methods is required to see if they are sufficiently substantial for understanding particular urban decision issues and robust enough to be recommended for future decision-making.

Some of the most promising methods will be tested in the FRACTAL project, either in the "Learning Labs' or in "Dialogues" (meetings organised by project research clusters/across clusters in the time period between Learning Labs). These will provide opportunities to fulfil a range of FRACTAL research objectives - including co-exploring "burning issues" with stakeholders in the city to understand existing decision priorities and applying selected methods reviewed here to help address particular research questions. This will include methods that allow an understanding of decision-making processes within each city and as well as methods to identify and appraise different adaptation options.

The selection of methods always depends on the research questions, the data availability, opportunities for stakeholder engagement, matching timescales with decision-making, expertise of the researchers and not least the resources required. Validation issues for the application of methods also need to be explored and better understood.

#### Mixed method approaches

Using multiple methods in the same study is quite common in social research (e.g. Crossley 2010; Forrester et al 2015). According to the research design, methods may be tightly dependent on each other - where each method occupies a particular functional role in the study; or they might separately and independently address the same phenomena - in which case cross-validation may be useful. Use of multiple methods should contribute to complementary aims. However, the interdisciplinary breadth of the multiple methods used, may mean that this is difficult - each one incorporates different assumptions, concepts, and outlooks.

For example, **RDS** and **Decision Scaling** are similar, and **Backcasting** and **Scenario Planning** can be considered examples of **Foresight** methods. Comparing the reviews of RDS and Decision Scaling methods, readers will notice that the RDS method does not use likelihoods, *plausible scenarios or thresholds* used in the Decision Scaling method and instead defines indicators. However, both methods are useful where exact probabilities are unknown (e.g. many climate-sensitive decisions in the water sector). The difference is that decision scaling uses expert judgment to assess the *plausibility* of different climate scenarios to identify the least likely, whilst RDS tests the interdependencies of scenarios, priorities, options and objectives using a participatory approach (Shrestha et al., 2014). There are opportunities for combining methods that are conceptually quite similar and recognising similarities and differences in this way can reveal the strengths and weakness of a particular method for a particular decision context. Comparing two methods can in some cases allow for the application of more than one method to the same decision problem, building on the particular strengths and applicability of each method to the case at hand, where no one method is a completely good fit (see Box 1).

For example, Van der Voorn et al. (2015) propose a "mixed" methodology approach - combining backcasting (BC) with the adaptive management<sup>8</sup> (AM) principles of adaptiveness, flexibility, policy implementation and monitoring. They describe BC and AM as complementary approaches for climate change adaptation and have combined these in the Backcasting Adaptive Management (BCAM) methodology. We suggest that there are good links between backcasting and the Adaptation Pathways method. Backcasting searches for novel solutions to pervasive problems and the achievement of radical goals, whilst the adaptation pathways method allows the planner to identify decision triggers and tipping points such that new options can be selected with sufficient lead times (when existing options no longer limit risk to an acceptable level). In a similar vein, Winkel and Leipold (2016) suggest complementarity and possible integration between Multiple Streams Framework and policy discourse analysis, which links strongly to the urban governance tasks being undertaken in FRACTAL.

However, there are also constraints to the use of two or more methods. Returning to our previous point, resource intensity of decision methods is an important factor, particularly with methods involving data collection and stakeholder-intensive work. Questions such as: Is the method justified in terms of increased use of resources? Is there a greater risk of stakeholder fatigue? need to be asked. Combining approaches that are less intensive and that do not require high levels of data and stakeholder input e.g. development of conceptual frameworks rather than application of more participatory approaches is a consideration. To this end we consider the potential for combining IAD and MSF frameworks (see Box 1).

#### Box 1: Combining frameworks - an example of a "mixed methods" approach

Although it has been widely applied, the Multiple Streams Framework (MSF) has been criticised for ambiguity on determining what a stream and a policy system entail, and hence for having limited explanatory capacity. On the other hand, the Institutional Analysis and Development (IAD) framework - which has contributed to collective action theory in institutional economics - provides a way of conducting structured analysis of an action situation. By clearly defining the boundaries of an action situation, its geographical features and common resources, as well as the institutional system and policy dilemmas, IAD unpacks and represents the structure of a social situation. Could

8

Defined as systematic strategies for improving management policies and practices by learning from the outcomes of previous management actions.

this type of structured analysis also provide explanatory capacity within the MSF?

Although the IAD framework considers rules as artefacts that can be changed, they are analysed as static components that can be categorized into seven broad types (Ostrom 2005). This limitation of the IAD framework could be strengthened by the MSF, which explicitly considers the dynamics of multiple streams interacting and influencing a system. Seen in this light, there may be potential for combining the MSF with the IAD framework so that the latter provides the structure to define and explain the system to be analysed, and the former provides the approach that captures the multiple and dynamic influences that determine the interactions and structure of that situation. Combining frameworks/complementary approaches is a promising area for further research, and when used together in more than one study can be innovative.

#### Methods in relation to framing themes

The three framing themes discussed earlier illuminate the difficulties in city adaptation decision problems and also resonate with decision methods reviewed. For example, the theme of *complexity* and wickedness of problems is an important premise for the Foresight method's use of non-linear thinking and modelling. Systems concepts are employed in the Institutional Analysis and Development (IAD) framework, as well as work on "nexus" issues, for example. Apart from these examples, many other participatory methods also aim to deal with wicked problems using workshops, dialogues, modelling and mapping activities.

The theme of *decision-first* and the shift away from linear models is central to Structured Decision making (SDM). This method employs a circular model which emphasises rational/optimal decision making. It is applied in policy contexts, but it is not always clear how it includes upstream normative considerations. Theories of Collective Action also criticises simple models of human interaction; it investigates polycentric governance and provides examples showing how 'good' decisions are supported by institutional diversity and participation of multiple actors. Backcasting has a decision-first aspect (it is normative and can support various forms of stakeholder engagement) as does the Multiple Streams Framework (it details the roles of scientists, policy makers and other actors within different streams and how policy decisions emerge when coupling is achieved). The Adaptation Pathways method is also decision-first; it emphasises dynamic, iterative planning which will provide flexibility for selecting new options when circumstances change.

The theme of *risk framing* of decisions is also important to Structured Decision making (SDM). This method determines focal areas of uncertainty to include in the analysis and estimates the performance of each alternative. Similarly, RDS and Decision Scaling are both underpinned by the theory of planning/decision-making under deep uncertainty which is often associated with concepts of risk (see above *Uncertainty* section). RDS also uses assessment of probabilities, whereas Decision Scaling also reflects a context- (or decision-) first approach. Scenario Planning is another method concerned with

uncertainty. It can incorporate uncertainty into scenarios (eg. Moore et al., 2013) and use multiple scenarios to illustrate a range of potential futures. Indicator approaches also often have a risk framing (by including risk assessment information in indicators), and can support integrated climate risk management (Brooks and Fisher, 2014).

Although these themes are do not encompass all of the 12 selected methods, they clearly are already integrated into them to some degree. On the other hand, such emerging themes could be important to bear in mind when designing future Climate Services.

#### Links to climate services

There are also opportunities for decision methods, such as those reviewed here, to contribute to the expanding field of climate services. Climate services involve the timely production, tailoring, translation and transfer of climate information, ensuring that the most relevant knowledge is effectively communicated, easily accessed and interpreted, to develop policies and evaluate adaptation and mitigation strategies. Decision support is considered as an integral part of climate services (Miles et al. 2006; DeGaetano et al., 2010), and climate services ideally rely on the co-production of knowledge and draw on a variety of sources: ranging from scientific research and meteorological and climate models, to practical experience - an important aspect of FRACTAL.

However, as discussed at the outset, methods discussed here come from different disciplines, many have not been used in city contexts and this is also true of the climate services. It is interesting to note that the authors looked for examples of medium to long-term time scale Climate Services that would be relevant to decision-making processes in cities and city regions in Africa, but we could not find suitable candidates for review. In our view this gap in climate services design (using innovative decision methods at different stages in the decision-making support process) could be an important area that FRACTAL could address.

As such, it is suggested that the design of climate services could potentially be improved by a bottom-up consideration of decision methods reviewed here. Decision methods, when used in combination, can address some of the drawbacks identified of individual decision process and support methods and increase their relevance to city scale decisions. In line with the objectives of FRACTAL, climate services involve not only the process of co-producing knowledge but also building the necessary skills and capacity of different user groups, both to guide the production and tailoring of the information (to meet context-specific needs) and to be able to apply this information to reduce the negative impacts of climate change and enhance benefits.

### 5. Conclusion and recommendations

The aim of the FRACTAL project in supporting decision makers to integrate climate and other scientific knowledge into climate-sensitive decisions has provided a frame for this review. We have found that whilst many of the methods have been applied to a very wide range of problem types, time scale, geographical scale, sectors and actors, many here have not been tested widely in African city decision-making contexts and may not fit with current decision-making frameworks, development priorities, or with political timescales. In addition, many methods are economically, technologically and time intensive and as noted, it is important to ensure resource-intensive analyses are only used where necessary, to ensure more targeted decision support. Whilst some methods embrace uncertainty, it is key to understand the sensitivity of the decision to climate information and to choose methods that do not introduce unnecessarily increased levels of uncertainty.

The learning outcomes from the methods reviewed are diverse and would require further investigation were they to be used as a basis on which to select a decision method. The technical capacity constraints of the decision analyst are key in the choice of method as this limits the use of climate data in decision-making processes and will directly affect which decision methods might be applied. Conceptual frameworks, though sensitive to cost and the institutional context are often more accessible in terms of the level of skill required to implement them compared to formal decision support methods. Psychosocial constraints (Jones et al., 2015) are an important factor in choosing a method, though even the most formal approaches can be tailored to include participatory components to enable more ownership and trust in the decision-making support process.

The use of multiple methods is a possible approach, although this should be balanced with the potentially increased costs (e.g. data collection), especially if stakeholders are involved, and the additional burden on them. Furthermore, the increased interdisciplinary breadth needed in the use of more than one method, may make it difficult to validate the results that the decision methods provide as each one incorporates different assumptions, concepts, and outlooks.

The review has assessed several methods for their suitability for application in a range of decision-making contexts. This has provided information that will be potentially useful for the next stages of the FRACTAL project. Although FRACTAL research questions have been explored in this review, such as the **limits of using climate information in different decision support methods** and **how the availability of climate information can influence the decision support method used**, other decision-making cluster and cross-cluster research questions remain. These may be addressed by applying some of the methods in this review. Some existing FRACTAL research questions and possible decision-making methods that might address them are:

- 1. How does the current *management and decision-making structure* across the system integrate or fail to integrate and thereby increase system vulnerability? *(Decision Scaling)*
- 2. What urban development decision making processes take place, what are the outcomes, and how are these integrated with climate change, water and energy sectors? How is climate change factored into decision-making processes on urban water and energy infrastructure development? (*Multiple Streams Framework*)
- 3. What are the physical/environmental/infrastructure systems involved in the supply of potable water to the city regions and what institutions are responsible for management and decision making? (*Processual Analysis*)
- 4. How has (or could) the pathway of decision-making evolved given the availability of climate information that is more applicable/context-relevant/accessible throughout the timeline of the project? (*Backcasting & Adaptation Pathways*)
- 5. How much uncertainty in climate information can cities tolerate? (RDS, Decision Scaling)

Once decision methods have been selected to help explore burning issues in each city, a further area that requires investigation is **how** *changes* in decision-making in FRACTAL will be identified and tracked over time. Whilst FRACTAL Embedded Researchers will be key to this process, it will also be important to capture such changes in the FRACTAL Monitoring, Evaluation and Learning framework.

The following are concrete next steps for FRACTAL:

- 1. The framing of this review has discussed the importance of a non-reductionist systems thinking approach (Ackoff, 1974) when dealing with "messy systems" and the ability of some conceptual frameworks to alleviate the resource-intensive nature of certain more formal methods, depending on their level of stakeholder engagement. In line with this, the Nexus cluster is developing a heuristic systems model using a participatory process of system diagramming or modelling with stakeholders. Levels of acceptable risk, decision trigger points and thresholds in this systems model could be usefully explored in upcoming Learning Labs using scenario planning approaches for example.
- 2. The combination of technical approaches of risk management with social dimensions of decision-making and governance, mean that the adaptation pathways method is particularly well suited to the transdisciplinary nature of the climate adaptation research that is being conducted in FRACTAL. As such, application of a range of foresight methods, such the backcasting and adaptation pathways methods may work well in combination with the Climate Narratives approach currently being undertaken in the Learning Labs (which starts with a hypothetical end situation, and maps from there to the current state, identifying critical events and actions).
- 3. The above methods could also be a precursor to the application of more formal methods such as **Decision Scaling** once an understanding of thresholds and

acceptable levels of risk are understood. Further participatory methods can be used in an iterative way to validate the results of these formal methods.

 Policy discourse analysis is being undertaken in FRACTAL and Winkel and Leipold (2016) suggest complementarity and possible integration with the **Multiple Streams Framework**. This could be a useful consideration in FRACTAL in helping explore some of research questions above.

This review has suggested that a "typology of learning", selecting key dimensions that were reviewed to be graphically mapped, could be a useful next step. This could be linked to the learning potential identified in the companion FRACTAL working paper No. 4<sup>9</sup>, which contains structured summaries of adaptation options across 14 African cities.

We have found a lack of (medium to long term time scale) Climate Services applicable to the urban African context. In our view innovative choices in decision methods could result in the better design of climate services and thus an important gap that FRACTAL can fill.

Finally, where decision methods reviewed in this study, have been applied to specific cases to appraise adaptation options, they will form part of online guidance illustrating which method is appropriate to apply in which context for different decision types, time scales, geographical scales, sectors and actors.

9

FRACTAL Deliverable 2.3.5: Inspiring climate action in African Cities. Practical options for resilient pathways. FRACTAL Working Paper No. 4. (Butterfield et al., forthcoming).

### References

Abel, N., Wise, R.M., Colloff, M.J., Walker, B.H., Butler, J.R.A., Ryan, P., Norman, C., Langston, A., Anderies, J.M., Gorddard, R., Dunlop, M., O'Connell, D., 2016. Building resilient pathways to transformation when "no one is in charge": insights from Australia's Murray-Darling Basin. Ecology and Society, 21.

Ackoff, R., 1974. Redesigning the Future, London & New York: Wiley.

Allison, G.T. (1971) Essence of decision: Explaining the Cuban Missile Crisis. Little Brown, Boston.

Arvai, J. L., Gregory, R. & McDaniels, T. L. Testing a Structured Decision Approach: Value-Focused Thinking for Deliberative Risk Communication. *Risk Analysis* **21**, 1065–1076 (2001).

Austin, J. and Mawhinnet, T.C. 2005. Organizational Behavior Management. In: Encyclopaedia of Behavior Modification and Cognitive Behavior Therapy, vol 1: Adult Clinical Applications (M. Hersen and J. Rosqvist eds.). Sage Publications, Thousand Oaks, CA, USA, 407-411.

Baard, P; Johansson, M.V., Carlson, H. and Bjornberg, K.E. (2012) Scenario and sustainability: tools for alleviating the gap between municipal means and responsibilities in adaptation planning. Local Environment: 17, Nos.6-7, 641-662.

Barnett, J., Graham, S., Mortreux, C., Fincher, R., Waters, E., Hurlimann, A., 2014. A local coastal adaptation pathway. Nature Climate Change 4, 1103–1108.

Becker, D., Schneiderbauer, S., Forrester, J.M. and Pedoth, L. (2015) Guidelines for development of indicators, indicator systems and provider challenges, http://eprints.whiterose.ac.uk/103026/

Benzie, M., Hedlund J. and Carlsen, H. (2016) Introducing the Transnational Climate Impacts Index: Indicators of country-level exposure – methodology report. SEI Working Paper No. 2016-07. Stockholm Environment Institute: Stockholm, Sweden.

Berkhout, F., Hertin, J., and Jordan, A., 2002. Socio-economic futures in climate change impact assessment: using scenarios as learning machines. Global Environmental Change, 12 (2), 83–95.

Brooks, N and Fisher, S. (2014) Tracking Adaptation and Measuring Development. Step by Step Guide. IIED, 2014.

Brown, C. (2010). *Decision-Scaling for Robust Planning and Policy under Climate Uncertainty*. Uncertainty Series, World Resources Report 2010-2011.

Brown, C., Ghile, Y., Laverty, M. and Li, K. (2012). Decision scaling: Linking bottom-up vulnerability analysis with climate projections in the water sector: DECISION SCALING-LINKING VULNERABILITY ANALYSIS. *Water Resources Research*, 48(9). n/a – n/a. DOI:10.1029/2011WR011212.

Brown, C., Ghile, Y., Laverty, M. and Li, K. (2012). Decision scaling: Linking bottom-up vulnerability analysis with climate projections in the water sector: DECISION SCALING-LINKING VULNERABILITY ANALYSIS. *Water Resources Research*, 48(9). n/a – n/a. DOI:10.1029/2011WR011212.

Brunner, S. (2008) Understanding Policy Change: Multiple Streams and Emissions Trading in Germany. Global Environmental Change, 18 (3), 501–7.

Bucklin, B.R., Alvero, A.M., Dickinson, A.M., Austin, J. and Jackson, A.K. (2000). Industrial-organizational psychology and organizational behavior management: An objective comparison. *Journal of Organizational Behavior Management 20*(2): 27-75.

Butler, J.R.A., Bohensky, E., Darbas, T., Kirono, D., Wise, R.M., Sutaryono, Y., (Forthcoming). Building capacity of adaptation pathways in eastern Indonesian islands: synthesis and lessons learned. Risk Management.

Butterfield, R. Coll Besa, M., Burmeister, H., Blair, K., Kavonic, J., Bharwani, S., Cullis, J., Spires, M. and Walukanga, B.(2017) Inspiring climate action in African Cities. Practical options for resilient pathways. FRACTAL Working Paper No. 4. SEI Oxford Centre, Oxford.

Câmpeanu, C.N., Fazey, I., 2014. Adaptation and pathways of change and response: A case study from Eastern Europe. Global Environmental Change 28, 351–367. Carlsen, H., Dreborg, K.H. & Wikman-Svahn, P. Mitig Adapt Strateg Glob Change (2013) 18: 1239.

doi:10.1007/s11027-012-9419-x

Carlsen, H., et al., 2009. [Health consequences of extreme heat in the region of Umea<sup>°</sup>]. Swedish Defence Research Agency, FOI-R–2811–SE [online]. Available from: http://www2.foi.se/rapp/foir2811.pdf [Accessed 17 December 2011].

Carlsen,H. And Dreborg,K.-H., 2008. [Dynamic generation of socio-economic scenarios for Carlsson-Kanyama, A., Carlsen, H. and Dreborg, K.-H. (2013). Barriers in municipal climate change adaptation: Results from case studies using backcasting. *Futures*, 49. 9–21. DOI:10.1016/j.futures.2013.02.008. Carter TR, Jylhä K, Perrels A, Fronzek S, Kankaanpää S (2005) FINADAPT scenarios for the 21st century: alternative futures for considering adaptation to climate change in Finland. FINADAPT Working Paper 2, Finnish Environmental Institute Mimeographs, Helsinki

Carter, J., Wood, C., and Baker, M., 2003. Structure plan appraisal and the SEA directive. Town Planning Review, 74 (4), 395–422.

Carter, N. and Jacobs, M. (2014) Explaining Radical Policy Change: The Case of Climate Change and Energy Policy under the British Labour Government 2006–10. Public Administration, 92 (1), 125–41.

Cartwright, A., Cohen, B. and Liddell, D. (2012) Supporting city scale decisions in the context of climate change: the case of the City Town. In: Climate Change at the City Scale: Impacts, Mitigation and Adaptation in Cape Town. Editors: Anton Cartwright, Susan Parnell, Gregg Oelofse, Sarah Ward. Routledge, 2012. pp. 202-222.

Chhatre, A., and Agrawal, A. 2009. Trade-offs and synergies between carbon storage and livelihood benefits from forest commons. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 106(42):17667-17670. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0905308106</u>

Chow, A. (2014) Understanding Policy Change: Multiple Streams and National Education Curriculum Policy in Hong Kong. Journal of Public Administration and Governance, 4 (2), 49–64. climate change adaptation]. Swedish Defence Research Agency, FOI-R–2512–SE.

Cobb, A.N. Thompson, J.L. (2012) Climate change scenario planning: A model for the integration of science and management in environmental decision-making. Environmental Modelling & Software 38 (2012) 296-305.

Crossley N. 2010. The Social World of the Network: Combining qualitative and quantitative elements in social network analysis. Sociologica www.sociologica.mulino.it/doi/10.2383/32049

Dawson, P. (1997) In at the Deep End: Conducting Processual Research on Organisational Change. Scandinavian Journal of Management, 13 (4), 389-405.

DeJaeghere, J., Chapman, D. and Mulkeen, A. (2006) Increasing the Supply of Secondary Teachers in Sub-Saharan Africa: A Stakeholder Assessment of Policy Options in Six Countries. Journal of Education Policy, 21 (5), 515–33.

Dessai, S. and Wilby, R. (2011). How can developing country decision makers incorporate uncertainty about climate risks into existing planning and policymaking processes. World Resources Report

Uncertainty Series. Washington, DC: World Resources Institute. http://www. worldresourcesreport. org/decision-making-indepth/managing-uncertainty.(15 September 2012), . http://www.wri.org/sites/default/files/uploads/wrr dessai and wilby uncertainty.pdf.

Dickinson, A.M. 2000. The Historical Roots of Organizational Behavior Management in the Private Sector: The 1950s-1980s. *Journal of Organizational Behavior Management* 20(3/4): 9-58. doi:10.1007/s10584-011-0085-x

Downing, T. E., and Patwardhan, A. (2005), Assessing Vulnerability for Climate Adaptation (Available online at http://www4.unfccc.int/nap/Documents/General/apf%20technical%20paper03.pdf Emery, F.E. and Trist, E.L., 1965. The causal texture of organizational environments. Human Relations, 18 (1), 21–32.

Edwards, J.E.; Pearce, C.; Ogden, A.E.; Williamson, T.B. (2015) Climate change and sustainable forest management in Canada: a guidebook for assessing vulnerability and mainstreaming adaptation into decision making. Canadian Council of Forest Ministers, Ottawa, Ontario. 160 p.[Accessed 17 December 2011].

Epstein, G., J. M. Vogt, S. K. Mincey, M. Cox, and Fischer, B.C. 2013. Missing ecology: integrating ecological perspectives with the social-ecological system framework. International Journal of the Commons 7(2):432-453.

Escobar, M. and Purkey, D. 2016. Ríos del Páramo al Valle, por Urbes y Campiñas: Building climate adaptation capacity in water resources planning. SEI/USAID Report. Stockholm Environment Institute: Stockholm, Sweden <u>https://www.weadapt.org/knowledge-base/national-adaptation-planning/building-climate-adaptation-capacity-in-water-resources-planning</u>

FAO/WHO (2006), Food Safety Risk Analysis: A Guide for National Food Safety Authorities (available 12 June 2008 as: http://www.who.int/foodsafety/publications/micro/riskanalysis06.pdf).

Ferguson, P. F. B., M. J. Conroy, J. F. Chamblee, and J. Hepinstall-Cymerman. 2015. Using structured decision making with landowners to address private forest management and parcelization: balancing multiple objectives and incorporating uncertainty. Ecology and Society 20(4):27. http://dx.doi.org/10.5751/ES-07996-200427

Forrester J, Cook B, Bracken L. et al., 2015. Combining participatory mapping with Q-methodology to map stakeholder perceptions of complex environmental problems. Applied Geography Vol.56: 199-208. doi: 10.1016/j.apgeog.2014.11.019

Fussel, H.-M. (2010). Development and climate change: review and quantitative analysis of indices of climate change exposure, adaptive capacity, sensitivity, and impacts. (Available online at http://agris.fao.org/agris-search/search.do?recordID=US2012415798).

Gibson, C., J. T. Williams, and Ostrom, E. 2005. Local enforcement and better forests. World Development 33(2):273-284. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2004.07.013

Gorddard, R., Colloff, M.J., Wise, R.M., Ware, D., Dunlop, M., 2016. Values, rules and knowledge: Adaptation as change in the decision context. Environmental Science & Policy 57, 60–69.

Gregory, R. and Failing, L. (2002), Using decision analysis to encourage sound deliberation: water use planning in British Columbia, Canada. J. Pol. Anal. Manage., 21: 492–499. doi:10.1002/pam.10059

Gregory, R., Failing, L., Harstone, M., Long, G., McDaniels, T., Ohlson, D. (2012). Structured decision making: A practical guide to environmental management choices. Chichester, West Sussex, UK: Wiley-Blackwell.

Gupta, J., Termeer, C., Klostermann, J., Meijerink, S., van den Brink, M., Jong, P., Nooteboom, S. and Bergsma, E. (2010). The Adaptive Capacity Wheel: a method to assess the inherent characteristics of institutions to enable the adaptive capacity of society. *Environmental Science & Policy*, 13(6). 459–71. DOI:10.1016/j.envsci.2010.05.006.

Haasnoot, M., Kwakkel, J.H., Walker, W.E., ter Maat, J., 2013. Dynamic adaptive policy pathways: A method for crafting robust decisions for a deeply uncertain world. Global Environmental Change 23, 485–498.

Hallegatte, S., Shah, A., Brown, C., Lempert, R. and Gill, S. (n.d.). *Investment Decision Making Under Deep Uncertainty -- Application to Climate Change*. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 6193, 6193. Available at SSRN: <u>http://ssrn.com/abstract=2143067</u>.

Hallegatte, S., Shah, A., Brown, C., Lempert, R. and Gill, S. (n.d.). *Investment Decision Making Under Deep Uncertainty -- Application to Climate Change*. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 6193, 6193. Available at SSRN: <u>http://ssrn.com/abstract=2143067</u>.

Henstra, D. (2010) Explaining Local Policy Choices: A Multiple Streams Analysis of Municipal Emergency Management. Canadian Public Administration, 53 (2), 241–58.

Hinings, C.R. (1997) Reflections on Processual Research. Scandinavian Journal of Management, 13 (4), 493-503. Hinkel, J. (2011). 'Indicators of vulnerability and adaptive capacity': Towards a clarification of the science– policy interface. *Global Environmental Change*, 21(1). 198–208. DOI:10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2010.08.002.

IDRC (2015). Review of the Economics of Adaptation and Climate-Resilient Development. Paul Watkiss. Centre for Climate Change Economics and Policy Working Paper No. 231. Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment Working Paper No. 205. Available at <a href="http://www.lse.ac.uk/GranthamInstitute/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/Working-Paper-205-Watkiss.pdf">http://www.lse.ac.uk/GranthamInstitute/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/Working-Paper-205-Watkiss.pdf</a>

IPCC Mitigation, in: B.Metz, O.Davidson, R.Swart, J.Pan(Eds.), Contribution of Working Group III to the Third Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge University Press, MA, Cambridge, 2001.

IPCC, 2014: Summary for policymakers. In: Climate Change 2014: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Part A: Global and Sectoral Aspects. Contribution of Working Group II to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Field, C.B., V.R. Barros, D.J. Dokken, K.J. Mach, M.D. Mastrandrea, T.E. Bilir, M. Chatterjee, K.L. Ebi, Y.O. Estrada, R.C. Genova, B. Girma, E.S. Kissel, A.N. Levy, S. MacCracken, P.R. Mastrandrea, and L.L. White (eds.)]. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, pp. 1-32.

IRGC (2006), Risk Governance: Towards an Integrative Approach, International Risk Governance Council, White Paper No 1, Geneva 2005 (available 12 June 2008 as http://www.irgc.org/IMG/pdf/IRGC\_WP\_No\_1\_Risk\_Governance\_\_reprinted \_version\_.pdf).

Janssen, M.A. and Ostrom, E. 2006. Governing social-ecological systems. Handbook of computational economics 2: 1465-1509.

Jones L, Champalle C, Chesterman S, Cramer L, Crane TA 2015. Identifying constraining and enabling factors to the uptake of medium- and long-term climate information in decision making. CCAFS Working Paper no. 113. CGIAR Research Program on Climate Change, Agriculture and Food Security (CCAFS). Copenhagen, Denmark. Available online at: www.ccafs.cgiar.org

Kahane, A. 2012. Transformative Scenario Planning: Working Together to Change the Future. Berrett-Koehler Publishers

Kahn, Herman, and Anthony J. Wiener. "The Next Thirty-Three Years: A Framework for Speculation." Daedalus 96 3 (1967): 705-32.

Kahn, Herman. Thinking About the Unthinkable. New York: Horizon Press, 1965.

Karuri-Sebina, G. and Rosenzweig, L. (2012). A case study on localising foresight in South Africa: using foresight in the context of local government participatory planning. Foresight, 14(1). 26–40. DOI:10.1108/14636681211210341.

Kemp, R. and Weehuizen, R. (2005). Policy Learning: What Does It Mean and How Can We Study It? Publin Report D15. Oslo: NIFU Step. Oslo:NIFU Step.

Khan, S., Miranda Sara, L., Sydenstricker-Neto, J., Sutherland, C. and Hordijk, M. (2015). Scenario Building as a Process and Tool in Urban Governance. In Geographies of Urban Governance. J. Gupta,

K. Pfeffer, H. Verrest, and M. Ros-Tonen (eds.). Springer International Publishing, Cham. 193–214. http://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-319-21272-2\_10.

Kingdon, J.W. (1984) Agendas, Alternatives, and Public Policies. Little Brown, Boston.

Langley, A. (1999) Strategies for Theorizing from Process Data. Academy of Management Review, 24 (4), 691-710.

Langley, A. (2010) Processual Case Research. In: Mills, A.J., Durepos, G. and Wiebe, E. (eds) Encyclopaedia of Case Research, Sage, Thousand Oaks.

Lempert, R.J., Popper, S.W., Bankes, S.C., 2003. Shaping the Next One Hundred Years: New methods for quantitative, long-term policy analysis. RAND: Santa Monica, CA, USA.

Leonard-Barton, D. (1990) A Dual Methodology for Case Studies: Synergistic Use of a Longitudinal Single Site with Replicated Multiple Sites. Organization Science, 1 (3), 248-266.

Levin, K., Cashore, B., Bernstein, S. and Auld, G. (2012). Overcoming the tragedy of super wicked problems: constraining our future selves to ameliorate global climate change. Policy Sciences, 45(2). 123–52. DOI:10.1007/s11077-012-9151-0.

Lieberman, J.M. (2002) Three Streams and Four Policy Entrepreneurs Converge: A Policy Window Opens. Education and Urban Society, 34 (4), 438–50.

Low Choy, D.; Serrao-Neumann, S.; Crick, F.; Schuch, G.; Sanò, M.:; van Staden, R.; Sahin, O.; Harman,B.and Baum, S. (2012) Scenario Planning for Climate Change Adaptation. A report for the South EastQueensland Climate Adaptation Research Initiative, South East Queensland Climate Adaptation ResearchInitiative(SEQCARI),March2012.

#### https://www.griffith.edu.au/ data/assets/pdf file/0004/464251/Griffith-University-SEQCARI-Scenario-Report-Oct-2012.pdf

Martin, J., Fackler, P.L., Nichols, J.D. et al. Climatic Change (2011) 107: 185. Structured decision making as a proactive approach to dealing with sea level rise in Florida Moore, S.S., Seavy, N.E and Gerhart, M.(2013) Scenario planning for climate change adaptation

Millstone, E. (2008). Technology Assessment Policies – Making Framing Assumptions Explicit. Nagendra, H. and Ostrom, E. 2014. Applying the social-ecological system framework to the diagnosis of urban lake commons in Bangalore, India. Ecology and Society 19(2): 67. http://dx.doi.org/10.5751/ES-06582-190267

Odom-Forren, J. and Hahn, E. (2006) Mandatory Reporting of Healthcare Associated Infections: Kingdon's Multiple Streams Approach. Policy, Politics, and Nursing Practice, 7 (1), 64–72.

OECD (2008): Handbook on Constructing Composite Indicators: Methodology and

Ohlson, D.W., G.A. McKinnon, and K.G. Hirsch, 2005: A structured decision-making approach to climate change adaptation in the forest sector. Forestry Chronicle, 81, 97-103.

Ostrom, E. (1986) An agenda for the study of institutions. Public choice 48(1): 3-25.

Ostrom, E. (1998) A behavioral approach to the rational choice theory of collective action: Presidential address, American Political Science Association, 1997. American political science review 92(01): 1-22.

Ostrom, E. (2000) Collective Action and the Evolution of Social Norms. Journal of Economic Perspectives 14(3): 137-158.

Ostrom, E. (2005) Understanding institutional diversity. Princeton University Press, Princeton, US.

Ostrom, E. (2007) A diagnostic approach for going beyond panaceas. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 104(39): 15181-15187.

Ostrom, E. (2009) A general framework for analyzing sustainability of social-ecological systems. Science 325: 419-422.

Ostrom, E. (2010) Beyond markets and states: polycentric governance of complex economic systems. Transnational Corporations Review 2(2): 1-12.

Ostrom, E. (2014) Do institutions for collective action evolve? Journal of Bioeconomics 16(1): 3-30.

Ostrom, E., Walker, J. and Gardner, R. (1992). Covenants with and without a Sword: Self-Governance Is Possible. *American Political Science Review*, 86(02). 404–17. DOI:10.2307/1964229.

Persha, L., A. Agrawal, and Chhatre, A. 2011. Social and ecological synergy: local rulemaking, forest livelihoods and biodiversity conservation. Science 331:1606-1608. http://dx.doi. org/10.1126/science.1199343

Pettigrew, A.M. (1997) What is a Processual Analysis? Scandinavian Journal of Management, 13 (4), 337-348.

Pettigrew, A.M., Ferlie, E. and McKee, L. (1992) Shaping Strategic change: Making Change in Large Organizations, the Case of the NHS. Sage, London.

Ranger, N., Reeder, T. and Lowe, J. (2013). Addressing 'deep' uncertainty over long-term climate in major infrastructure projects: four innovations of the Thames Estuary 2100 Project. *EURO Journal on Decision Processes*, 1(3-4). 233–62. DOI:10.1007/s40070-013-0014-5.

Ray, P. A. and Brown, C. M. (2015). *Confronting Climate Uncertainty in Water Resources Planning and Project Design: The Decision Tree Framework*. The World Bank. <u>http://elibrary.worldbank.org/doi/book/10.1596/978-1-4648-0477-9</u>.

Ray, P. A. and Brown, C. M. (2015). *Confronting Climate Uncertainty in Water Resources Planning and Project Design: The Decision Tree Framework*. The World Bank. <u>http://elibrary.worldbank.org/doi/book/10.1596/978-1-4648-0477-9</u>.

 Rayner, S. (2006). Jack Beale Memorial Lecture on Global Environment Wicked Problems: Clumsy Solutions

 –
 diagnoses
 and
 prescriptions
 for
 environmental
 ills.
 July.

 http://www.sbs.ox.ac.uk/research/Documents/Steve%20Rayner/Steve%20Rayner,%20Jack%20Beale%20L

 ecture%20Wicked%20Problems.pdf.

Reeder, T., Ranger, N., 2011. How do you adapt in an uncertain world? Lessons from the Thames Estuary 2100 project, World Resources Report Uncertainty Series. World Resources Institute, Washington DC.

Reitman, D. 2005. Applied Behavior Analysis. In: Encyclopedia of Behavior Modification and Cognitive Behavior Therapy, vol. 1: Adult Clinical Applications (M. Hersen and J. Rosqvist eds.). Sage Publications, Thousand Oaks, CA, USA, 14-23.

Renn, O. The role of stakeholder involvement in risk communication. *Atw Internationale Zeitschrift fuer Kernenergie* **49**, 601–607 (2004).

Ridde, V. (2009) Policy Implementation in an African State: an Extension of Kingdon's Multiple Stream Approach. Public Administration, 87 (4), 938–54.

Rittel, H. and M. Webber, 1974. 'Dilemmas in a General theory of Planning.' Policy Science, Vol 4 (1973): 155 – 169.

Rosenzweig, C., Solecki, W., 2014. Hurricane Sandy and adaptation pathways in New York: Lessons from a first-responder city. Global Environmental Change 28, 395–408.

Savage, L. (1954). The Foundations of Statistics. Wiley.

Storch, S. and Winkel, G. (2013) Coupling Climate Change and Forest Policy: A Multiple Streams Analysis of Two German Case Studies. Forest Policy and Economics, 36, 14–26.

Taylor, A., Forthcoming. Managing stormwater and flood risk in a changing climate: charting urban adaptation pathways in Cape Town, in: Urban Development and Climate Change: Lessons from Cape Town. UCT Press.

Tinch, R., Jäger, J., Omann, I., Harrison, P. A., Wesely, J. and Dunford, R. (2015). Applying a capitals framework to measuring coping and adaptive capacity in integrated assessment models. *Climatic Change*, 128(3–4). 323–37. DOI:10.1007/s10584-014-1299-5.

Travis, R. and Zahariadis, N. (2002) A Multiple Streams Model of US Foreign Aid Policy. Policy Studies Journal, 30 (4), 495–514.

Tversky, A. and Kahneman, D. (1992). Advances in prospect theory: Cumulative representation of uncertainty. Journal of Risk and Uncertainty, 5(4). 297–323. DOI:10.1007/BF00122574.

UKCIP, 2001. <u>Socio-economic scenarios for climate change impact assessment: Technical report</u> (Published 2001. pdf, 670 KB). Oxford: UK Climate Impacts Programme.

UKCIP, 2006. Identifying adaptation options. UKCIP, Oxford, UK.

UNISDR (2012): How to Make Cities More Resilient. A Handbook for Local Government Leaders. A contribution to the Global Campaign 2010-2015. Making Cities Resilient – My City is Getting Ready! United Nations, Geneva [online]

UNISDR (2014): Disaster Resilience Scorecard for Cities. Based on UNISDR's "Ten User Guide, OECD publishing, Paris [online]

van der Voorn, T., Quist, J., Pahl-Wostl, C. and Haasnoot, M. (2015). Envisioning robust climate change adaptation futures for coastal regions: a comparative evaluation of cases in three continents. *Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change*, . DOI:10.1007/s11027-015-9686-4.

Vogt, J. M., G. B. Epstein, S. K. Mincey, B. C. Fischer, and McCord, P. 2015. Putting the "E" in SES: unpacking the ecology in the Ostrom social-ecological system framework. Ecology and Society 20(1): 55. http://dx.doi.org/10.5751/ES-07239-200155

Watkiss, P. and Hunt, A. (2013). Method Overview: Decision Support Methods for Adaptation, Briefing Note 1. Summary of Methods and Case Study Examples from the MEDIATION Project.

Watkiss, P., Hunt, A., Blyth, W. and Dyszynski, J. (2015). The use of new economic decision support tools for adaptation assessment: A review of methods and applications, towards guidance on applicability. Climatic Change, 132(3). 401–16. DOI:10.1007/s10584-014-1250-9.

Watkiss, P. (2015). Mainstreaming climate information into sector development plans: the case of Rwanda's tea and coffee sectors. http://www.futureclimateafrica.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Paul-Watkiss-report-Rwanda.pdf.

Waylen, K. and Martin-Ortega, J. , 2015, Report on scenario planning through the MAJI project. The JamesHuttoninstitute,Scotland.

http://www.hutton.ac.uk/sites/default/files/files/projects/2015%2003%2030%20JHI%20Report%20on%20 Scenario%20Planning%20.pdf

Weber, J. (2014) The Process of Crafting Bicycle and Pedestrian Policy: A Discussion of Cost–Benefit Analysis and the Multiple Streams Framework. Transport Policy, 32, 132–38.

Wilder, D.A., Austin, J. and Casella, S. 2009. Applying behavior analysis in organizations: Organizational behavior management. *Psychological Services* 6(3): 202-211.

WILSON, C. & MCDANIELS, T. (2007) Structured decision-making to link climate change and sustainable development, Climate Policy, 7:4, 353-370.

Winkel, G. and Leipold, S. (2016) Demolishing Dikes: Multiple Streams and Policy Discourse Analysis. The Policy Studies Journal, 44 (1), 108-129.